

Clerk's Stamp

COURT FILE NO.

25-095231

COURT

COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE RECEIVERSHIP OF ALTER NRG CORP.

DOCUMENT

SUPPLEMENT TO THE SECOND REPORT OF MNP LTD., COURT APPOINTED RECEIVER

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT COUNSEL MLT AIKINS LLP 2100 Livingston Place CALGARY, AB T2P 0B4

ATTN: Ryan Zahara TEL: 403.693.5420 EMAIL: rzahara@mltaikins.com

RECEIVER MNP LTD. 1500, 640 – 5 AVENUE SW CALGARY, AB T2P 3G4

ATTN: VICTOR P. KROEGER TEL: 403.298.8479 EMAIL: <u>vic.kroeger@mnp.ca</u>

OCTOBER 22, 2021





APPENDICES

Appendix A	Comparison of the redacted Asset Purchase Agreement between the Receiver and SkyFuel Inc. attached as Appendix B to the Second Report of the Receiver dated October 12, 2021 with the final redacted Asset Purchase Agreement
Appendix B	Redacted fully executed Asset Purchase Agreement between the Receiver and SkyFuel Inc dated October 22, 2021.



INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

- On April 29, 2021 (the "Filing Date"), on application by Aleksandr Gorodetsky, Bruce Leonard and Kenneth Willis, (collectively, the "Applicants") the Honourable Madam Justice K.M. Eidsvik made an Order (the "Receivership Order"), appointing MNP Ltd. (the "Receiver") as receiver of all the assets, undertakings and property (collectively, the "Property") of Alter NRG Corp. ("Alter", or the "Company") pursuant to the Alberta Civil Enforcement Act and the Alberta Judicature Act.
- 2. The Company is a body corporate pursuant to the laws of the Province of British Columbia and is extra-provincially registered in Alberta.
- 3. Alter was headquartered in Calgary, Alberta where it provided alternative energy solutions. The Company sold its Westinghouse Plasma Gasification Technology through a wholly owned subsidiary called Westinghouse Plasma Corp. The proprietary plasma gasification technology was used to convert biowaste into renewable energy solutions including liquid fuels, electrical power, and syngas. On March 27, 2015, the Company was acquired by Harvest International New Energy Co Ltd. ("Harvest") through its wholly owned subsidiary, 1030629 B.C. Ltd. Harvest is the wholly owned subsidiary of Sunshine Kaidi New Energy Group Co. Ltd. ("Sunshine")
- 4. Prior to the receivership the operations of Alter were being funded by Harvest and its ultimate parent company, Sunshine.
- 5. We understand that in 2019 Sunshine was having financial difficulty that resulted in defaults on its bonds. As a result, we are advised that Sunshine's bondholder imposed restrictions that prevented Sunshine from providing further funding to Harvest and/or to Alter.
- 6. As a result, the Company ceased operations on or around January 2020 and all employees were terminated prior to the receivership proceedings.
- 7. The Applicants commenced legal proceedings to recover amounts due and owing to them and obtained a Judgement and Writ of Enforcement against Alter.
- 8. The Applicants and Harvest/Sunshine agreed that a receivership of Alter would provide the best and most transparent method to realize on the Property.
- 9. This is the Receiver's supplement to the Second Report (the "Supplement to the Second Report") to the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "Court").
- 10. All references to currency are in Canadian dollars unless otherwise stated.
- 11. A copy of the Second Report and other relevant documents in the Company's restructuring proceedings will also be available on the Receiver's website at https://mnpdebt.ca/en/corporate/corporate-engagements/alter-nrg-corp.

REPORT LIMITATIONS

In preparing the Supplement to the Second Report and making comments herein, the Receiver has relied upon, certain unaudited, draft or internal financial information, including the Company's books and records, and information from other third-party sources (collectively, the "Information"). The Receiver has not

Alter NRG Corp.- in Receivership Supplement to the Second Report of the Receiver, MNP Ltd. Page 3 of 4 October 22, 2021



audited, reviewed or otherwise attempted to verify the accuracy or completeness of the Information in a manner that would wholly or partially comply with generally accepted assurance standards or other standards established by the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada (the "Standards").

- 12. Additionally, none of the Receiver's procedures were intended to disclose defalcations or other irregularities. If the Receiver were to perform additional procedures or to undertake an audit examination of the Information in accordance with the Standards, additional matters may have come to the Receiver's attention. Accordingly, the Receiver does not express an opinion, nor does it provide any other form of assurance on the financial or other information presented herein. The Receiver may refine or alter its observations as further information is obtained or brought to its attention after the date of the Supplement to the Second Report.
- 13. The Receiver assumes no responsibility or liability for any loss or damage occasioned by any party as a result of the circulation, publication, reproduction, or use of the Supplement to the Second Report. Any use, madb(e by any party of the Supplement to the Second Report, or any reliance or decision to be made based on the Supplement to the Second Report by any party, is the sole responsibility of such party.

PURPOSE OF THE SUPPLEMENT TO THE SECOND REPORT

- 14. The purpose of the Supplement to the Second Report is to provide this Honourable Court with:
 - a) A comparison of the redacted Asset Purchase Agreement between the Receiver and SkyFuel Inc., attached as Appendix B to the Second Report of the Receiver dated October 12, 2021, with the final redacted Asset Purchase Agreement which is attached as Appendix A; and
 - b) A copy of the redacted fully executed Asset Purchase Agreement between the Receiver and SkyFuel Inc dated October 22, 2021

SEALING OF THE CONFIDENTIAL REPORT

15. For the reasons outlined in the Second Report, the Receiver is also seeking to seal the Confidential Supplement to the Confidential Supplement to the Second Report.

All of which is respectfully submitted this 22nd day of October 2021.

Corp. and not in its personal capacity Per: Victor P. Kroeger CPA, CA, LIT, CIRP, CFE

MNP Ltd. in its capacity as Receiver of Alter NRG

Alter NRG Corp.- in Receivership Supplement to the Second Report of the Receiver, MNP Ltd. Page 4 of 4 October 22, 2021



Senior Vice President

APPENDIX "A"

MNP LTD., in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver of all the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of ALTER NRG CORP., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

- and -

SKYFUEL INC.

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT is made effective as of the _____ day of October, 2021,

BETWEEN:

MNP LTD_{*ī*₂}, solely in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver of the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of Alter NRG Corp., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

(hereinafter referred to as the "Vendor")

AND:

SKYFUEL INC., a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of the Province of State of Delaware, USA, having its registered office at 2711 Centerville Road, Suite 400 in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware USA

[+]

(hereinafter referred to as the "Purchaser")

RECITALS

- A. On April 29, 2021, the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "Court") granted an order appointing MNP Ltd. as the receiver ("Receiver") of Alter NRG CorpCoip. ("Debtor") in Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta Action No. 2101-02279 (the "Receivership Proceedings");
- B. Pursuant to the Order (as defined below) of the Court dated July 16, 2021, the Court approved the sales solicitation process in the Receivership Proceedings and authorized the Receiver to market and sell the assets, undertakings and properties of the Debtor;
- C. The Vendor wishes to sell and the Purchaser wishes to purchase all of the right, title and interest of the Debtor in and to the Purchased Assets (as defined below), pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (as defined below);
- D. The Purchaser represents and warrants that: (i) it is an affiliate of Harvest International New Energy Co., Ltd., which is a wholly owned subsidiary of [◆], being a wholly owned subsidiary of Sunshine Kaidi New Energy Group Co., Ltd. ("Sunshine Kaidi"), a privately owned Chinese holding company; (ii) Sunshine Kaidi has committed to the Purchaser to advance sufficient funds to the Purchaser on or before the Closing Date to fully finance the cash component of the Purchaser's offer; (iii) the Debtor is a wholly owned subsidiary an affiliate of the Purchaser; and (iv) the Debtor is, or will be at Closing, indebted to Purchaser

<u>Harvest International New Energy Co. Ltd ("Harvest")</u> for the Alter Debt, and at Closing the Purchaser will be the assignee of the Alter Debt;

E. <u>The Purchaser Harvest has previously paid advanced the sums of CAD\$250,000 and USD\$30,000 in respect of the receivership of the Debtor (the "Harvest Receivership Payments");</u>

<u>.2</u>.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises and mutual covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged by the Parties, the Purchaser hereby offers and agrees to purchase from the Vendor the Purchased Assets (as defined below), and, upon its acceptance hereof, the Vendor agrees to sell to the Purchaser the Purchased Assets (as defined below), on the terms and conditions as follows:

ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions.

In this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set out below unless the context requires otherwise:

"Agreement" means this Agreement, including the Schedules to this Agreement, as it or they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, and the expressions "hereof', "herein", "hereto", "hereunder", "hereby" and similar expressions refer to this Agreement and not to any particular Section or other portion of this Agreement.

"Alter Debt" means [+]•a certain debt owing from Debtor to Harvesthaving a principal sum of in excess of \$24,000,000.00 as of the Effective Date.

"Applicable Law" or "Applicable Laws" means all applicable federal, provincial and municipal statutes, laws, regulations, orders, by-laws, standards, directions, policies, interpretations, rules, codes, orders, guidelines, permits or other requirements of any Governmental Authority, having jurisdiction and in force, and in each case, only to the extent that it has the force of law.

"Approval and Vesting Order" means an order of the Court substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "C", made by the Court approving the Transaction and this Agreement and vesting in the Purchaser, upon delivery of the Receiver's Certificate by the Vendor to the Purchaser, all the right, title and interest of the Debtor in the Purchased Assets free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than the Permitted Encumbrances, in form and substance satisfactory to the Parties.

"Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.2.

"Books and Records" means all of the books and records relating to the Patent Rights in the possession of the Vendor, including, without limitation, operating manuals, and all other documents, drawings, files, records, correspondence, and other data and information in the possession of the Debtor and related to the Purchased Assets.

"Business Day" means any day except Saturday, Sunday or statutory holidays in the Province of Alberta.

"Canadian Dollars" means the lawful currency of Canada.

"Closing" means the completion of the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

"Closing Date" means the later of: (a) November 30,2021, as may be extended pursuant to Section 5.2; or (b) the date that is the next Business Day following ten (10) days after the issuance of the Approval and Vesting Order.

"Closing Time" has the meaning given in Section 5.1.

"Contracts" means any written or oral agreements, contracts, personal property leases, real property leases, licences from any Person, service contracts, the Permits and Licences and any other similar written or oral agreements between the Debtor and any Person, relating in any way to the Purchased Assets and "Contract" means any one of them.

"Court" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the recitals hereto.

"Debtor" has the meaning given in Recital A hereto.

"Deposit" Deposits" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(d).

"Effective Date" has the meaning given in the preamble hereto.

"Encumbrance" means all claims, Liabilities, obligations, prior claims, right of retention, liens, security interests, floating charges, mortgages, pledges, <u>assignmentsassigmnents</u>, conditional sales, warrants, adverse claims, restrictions, charges, hypothecs, trusts, deemed trusts (statutory or otherwise), judgments, writs of seizure or execution, notices of sale, contractual rights (including purchase options, rights of first refusal, rights of first offer or any other pre-emptive contractual rights), encumbrances, whether or not they have been registered, published or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise.

"ETA" means the Excise Tax Act, RSA 1985, c E-15 and the regulations thereunder.

"Final Order" means, at the relevant time or date, an Order of the Court that has not been vacated, stayed, amended, reversed or modified, as to which no appeal or application for leave to appeal therefrom has been filed, or if any appeal(s) or application(s) for leave to appeal therefrom have been filed, any (and all) such appeal(s) or application(s) have been dismissed, quashed, determined,

withdrawn or disposed of.

"First Deposit" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(c).

"General Conveyance" means a general conveyance of the Purchased Assets, in form and substance satisfactory to the Parties, acting reasonably, evidencing the conveyance to the Purchaser of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets.

"Governmental Authority" means: any domestic or foreign <u>governmentgovernment</u>, whether national, federal, provincial, state, territorial, municipal or local (whether administrative, legislative, executive or otherwise);

- (a) any agency, authority, ministry, department, regulatory body, court, central bank, bureau, board or other instrumentality having legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory, prosecutorial or administrative powers or functions of, or pertaining to, government;
- (b) any court, tribunal, commission, individual, arbitrator, arbitration panel or otherbody having adjudicative, regulatory, judicial, quasi-judicial, administrative or similar functions; and
- (c) any other body or entity created under the authority of or otherwise subject to the jurisdiction of any of the foregoing, including any stock or other securities exchange, securities commission or professional association.

"GST-" means all goods and services tax and harmonized sales tax imposed under Part IX of the ETA.

"Harvest" has the meaning given in Recital D hereto.

"Harvest Receivership Payments" has the meaning set out in the recitals above.

TCA<u>"ICA</u>" means <u>xwq the</u> Investment Canada Act, RSC 1985, c 28 (1st Supp).

"ITA" means the Income Tax Act, RSC, 1985, c. 1 (5th Supp.) and the regulations thereto.

"Legal Proceeding" means any claim, action, cause of action, demand, lawsuit, arbitration, inquiry, hearing, complaint, audit, notice of violation, proceeding, litigation, citation, summons, Order, subpoena or investigation of any nature, civil, criminal, administrative, regulatory or otherwise, whether at law or in equity and by or before any Governmental Authority and includes any appeal or review thereof and any application for leave for appeal or review.

"Liability" means any debt, loss, damage, adverse claim, fines, penalties, liability or obligation (whether direct or indirect, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued_accmed_or unaccrued, matured or unmatured, determined or determinable, disputed or undisputed, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and whether in or under statute, contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise), and includes all costs and expenses relating thereto (including all fees, disbursements and expenses of legal counsel, experts, engineers and consultants

and costs of investigation) and "Liabilities" means the plural thereof.

"Order" means any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, stipulation, determination or award entered by or with any Governmental Authority.

"Parties" means the Vendor and the Purchaser and "Party" means any one of them.

"Patent Rights" means all of the Vendor's right, title and interest whatsoever in and to the patent rights, patent registrations, patent continuations and patents, whether domestic or foreign and whether registered or unregistered, and all applications for registrations in respect thereof, as identified in the attached Schedule "A".

"Permits and Licences" means any and all licences, permits, approvals, authorizations, certificates, directives, Orders, variances, registrations, rights, privileges, concessions, granted, conferred or otherwise otherwise created by any Governmental Authority and held by or on behalf of the Vendor or other evidence of authority related to the Purchased Assets issued to, granted to, conferred upon, or otherwise created for the Debtor which relate to the ownership, maintenance, operation of the Debtor's business or the Purchased Assets.

"Permitted Encumbrances" means those Encumbrances set forth in Schedule "B" hereto.

"Person" is to be broadly interpreted and includes an individual, a corporation, a partnership, a trust, an unincorporated organization, a Governmental Authority (including the government government of a country counting or any political subdivision thereof), or any agency or department of any such government, and the executors, administrators or other legal representatives of an individual in such capacity.

"Personal Information" means information information about an identifiable individual as defined in applicable Privacy Law.

"Privacy Law" means the *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act,* SC 2000, c 5 and the *Personal Information Protection Act,* SA 2003, c P-6.5, if and to the extent applicable, and any other Applicable Law of any other Province or territory of Canada.

"Purchased Assets" means: (a) the Patent Rights; (b) the Books and Records; (c) the <u>Permits</u> and Licences; and (d) all other assets rights and privileges of any nature whatsoever of the Debtor which are subject to the Receivership Proceedings.

"Purchase Price" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(a).

"Receiver" has the meaning given in Recital A hereto.

"Receiver's Certificate" means the certificate attached to the Approval and Vesting Order substantially in the form attached as Schedule "C" and which is to be delivered by the Vendor to the Purchaser at the Closing Time in order to effect the transfer of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser free and clear of all Encumbrance, other than the <u>Permitted Pennitted Encumbrances</u>, in form and substance <u>satisfactory satisfactory</u> to the Parties.

"Receivership Proceedings" has the meaning given in Recital A.

"**Representative**" when used with respect to a Person means each director, officer, employee, consultant, subcontractor, financial adviser, legal counsel, accountant and other agent, adviser or representative of that Person.

<u>"Second Deposit" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(d).</u> "Sunshine Kaidi" has the meaning given in Recital D hereto.

"Tax Returns" means all returns, reports, declarations, elections, notices, filings, information returns, statements and forms in respect of Taxes that are filed or required to be filed with any applicable Governmental Authority, including all amendments, schedules, attachments or supplements thereto and whether in tangible or electronic form.

"Taxes" means all taxes, charges, fees, levies, imposts and other assessments, including all income, sales, use, goods and services, harmonized, value added, capital, capital gains, alternative, net worth, transfer, profits, withholding, payroll, employer health, excise, real property and personal property taxes, and any other taxes, customs duties, fees, assessments or similar charges in the nature of a tax, including, Canada Pension Plan and provincial pension plan contributions, employment insurance payments and workers compensation premiums, together with any instalments with respect thereto, and any interest, fines and penalties, imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether disputed or not.

"Transaction" means the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets and all matters and transactions ancillary thereto as contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transaction Personal Information" means any Personal <u>InformationInformation</u>: (a) in the possession, custody or control of the Vendor at the Closing Time, including Personal Information about employees, suppliers, customers, directors, officers or shareholders that is disclosed to the Purchaser or any Representative of the Purchaser prior to the Closing Time by the Receiver or its Representatives; or (b) collected by the Purchaser or any Representative of the Purchaser prior to the Transaction.

"Transfer Taxes" has the meaning given in Section 3.4(a).

"Vendor" has the meaning given in the preamble hereto.

"Vendor's Solicitors" means MLT Aikins LLP.

1.2 Headings and Table of Contents.

The division of this Agreement into Articles and Sections and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.3 No Strict Construction.

The language used in this Agreement is the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent, and no rule of strict construction shall be applied against any Party.**Number and Gender.** Unless the context requires otherwise, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa and words importing gender include all genders. Where the word "including" or "includes" is used in this Agreement, it means "including (or includes) without limitation".

1.4 Business Days.

If any payment is required to be made or other action is required to be taken pursuant to this Agreement on a day which is not a Business Day, then such payment or action shall be made or taken on the next Business Day.

1.5 Currency and Payment Obligations.

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement:

- (a) All dollar amounts referred to in this Agreement are stated in Canadian Dollars; and
- (b) any payment contemplated by this Agreement shall be made by cash, certified cheque, wire transfer or any other method that provides immediately available funds.

1.6 Calculation of Time.

In this Agreement, a period of days shall be deemed to begin on the first day after the event which began the period and to end at 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the last day of the period. If any period of time is to expire hereunder on any day that is not a Business Day, the period shall be deemed to expire at 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the next succeeding Business Day.

1.7 Statute References.

Any reference in this Agreement to any statute or any section thereof shall, unless otherwise expressly stated, be deemed to be a reference to such statute or section as amended, restated or reenacted from time to time.

1.8 Section and Schedule References.

Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this Agreement to Sections or Schedules are to Sections or Schedules of this Agreement. The Schedules to this Agreement, listed as follows, are an integral part of this Agreement:

Schedule A	Patent Rights	
Schedule B	Permitted Encumbrances	
Schedule C	Form of Approval and Vesting	Order

ARTICLE 2 PURCHASED ASSETS

2.1 Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets.

At the Closing Time, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Approval and Vesting Order, the Vendor shall sell and the Purchaser shall purchase all of the Debtor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which shall be free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, to the extent and as provided for in the Approval and Vesting Order.

2.2 Assumption of Assumed Liabilities

At the Closing Time, on and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall assume and agree to pay when due and perform and discharge in accordance with their terms, any Liabilities in respect of the Purchased Assets incurred or arising as a direct result of events <u>occurring occuning</u> subsequent to Closing (collectively, the "Assumed Liabilities"). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall not assume any Liabilities hereunder other than the Assumed Liabilities.

2.3 Delivery of Purchased Assets.

Delivery of the Purchased Assets shall be deemed to occur at the Closing Time.

ARTICLE 3 PURCHASE PRICE

3.1 Purchase Price.

The Purchase Price will be satisfied by the Purchaser as follows:

(a) The purchase price for the Purchased Assets is and shall be the sum of <u>inclusive of</u> <u>any applicable Canadian taxes, including any Transfer Taxes payable pursuant to Section</u> <u>3.4</u> (the "**Purchase Price**"), payable as follows:

(i) The Purchaser shall pay the cash sum of (the "Cashwhich shall be

(i)<u>inclusive of any applicable Canadian taxes, including any Transfer</u> <u>Taxes payable pursuant to Section 3.4 (the "Cash</u> Component"), provided that if the Purchaser elects and the Receiver permits (in it sole discretion), a portion of such cash component may be satisfied by the assumption by the Purchaser of trade and employee liabilities of the Debtor (up to a maximum of); and

(ii) The Purchaser shall pay an amount equal to the Alter Debt, up to a maximum of , by way of a credit bid <u>of</u> of the Alter Debt (the "Credit Bid"), on the following terms:

.9.

<u>.8</u>.

- (A) the Credit Bid portion of the Purchase Price is and will be deemed to be set off on Closing against the nominal amount of the Alter Debt up to a maximum of , in full satisfaction of the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price;
- (B) if the Alter Debt is determined to be lower than $5 \\ or not owing at all, the Purchase Price will be reduced accordingly, by reducing the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price to the actual amount of the Alter Debt;$
- (C) if the Alter Debt is determined to have an actual value less than the nominal amount of the Alter Debt for any reason, there shall be no obligation on the Purchaser to top up the price in any way; and
- (D) under no circumstances will the Purchaser or any of its affiliates have any liability under this agreement to pay any cash amount beyond the Cash Component of the Purchase Price, and any amounts paid by it to date (including the Harvest Receivership Payments). The Credit Bid portion of the Purchase Price is and will be at all times nonrecourse non-recourse to the Purchaser and its affiliates in all respects, and there shall be no recourse of any nature for any reason against the Purchaser or its affiliates by the Receiver or any other party in respect of the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price.
- (b) The Purchaser may, at any time prior to-<u>, on, or after</u> Closing and in its sole discretion, <u>elect to</u> subordinate <u>or arrange for the subordination of</u> the Alter Debt (or any portion thereof) to <u>such other</u> debts of the Debtor owing to other creditors of the Debtor <u>as the Purchaser may specify</u>.
- (c) Contemporaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Purchaser, the Purchaser has paid a deposit payable to the Vendor Receiver in the amount of CAD(the "Deposit").
 (the "First Deposit"), which the Vendor acknowledges it has

received from the Purchaser on account of the Cash Component of the Purchase Price and holds in trust pending the Closing of this transaction and subject to the terms hereof.

- (d) The Purchaser will, no later than November 2, 2021, pay an additional deposit to the Receiver in the amount of (the "Second Deposit", and together with the First Deposit, the "Deposits"), which the Vendor acknowledges it will hold in trust on account of the Cash Component of the Purchase Price pending the Closing of this transaction and subject to the terms hereof. 10
- (e) <u>The Deposits shall be held in trast by the Receiver and dealt with as follows:</u>
 - (i) If the Vendor fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Purchaser, the

Deposits shall be promptly returned to the Purchaser, and the Parties shall have no further obligations or liabilities to one another hereunder.

- (ii) If the Purchaser:
 - (A) fails to pay the Second Deposit by the date specified in Section 3.1(d); or
 - (B) <u>fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this</u> Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Vendor,

then the entirety of the First Deposit shall be forfeited and paid to the Vendor as a genuine pre-estimate of the damages suffered by the Vendor on account of the Purchaser so failing to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- (iii) In addition to and notwithstanding Section 3.1(e)(ii) above, if the Purchaser:
 - (A) has paid the Second Deposit;
 - (B) has extended the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.2; and
 - (C) <u>fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this</u> Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Vendor,

then the sum of from the Second Deposit shall be additionally forfeited and paid to the Vendor as a genuine pre-estimate of the damages suffered by the Vendor on account of the Purchaser so failing to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, with the balance of the Second Deposit to be promptly returned to the Purchaser. For greater certainty, the foregoing forfeiture of such portion of the Second Deposit, if applicable, is intended to be in addition to the forfeiture of the First Deposit.

(iv) Subject to the foregoing paragraphs, the Deposits shall be applied to the Purchase Price on Closing.

3.2 Satisfaction of Purchase Price

The Purchaser shall satisfy the Purchase Price <u>(less any Deposits paid)</u> at the Closing Time by payment to the Receiver by way of bank draft or certified cheque drawn on a Canadian chartered bank made payable to the Receiver or by wire transfer to an account designated by the Receiver as follows:

- (a) payment of the Purchase Price less the amount of the Deposit; and
- (b) subject to Section 3.4(a), payment of the Transfer Taxes, if any, to the Receiver in trust.

3.3 Allocation of Purchase Price.

The Purchase Price shall be allocated among the Purchased Assets in the manner agreed to by the Purchaser and Vendor prior to Closing (acting reasonably). The Parties further agree to execute and file all Tax Returns and prepare all financial statements, returns and other instruments on the basis of such allocations, provided that each Party shall be responsible for filing their own tax returns and paying all taxes due thereunder of any kind-land whatsoever.

3.4 Taxes

- (a) The Purchaser shall be liable for and shall pay all federal and provincial sales taxes and all other similar taxes <u>Taxes</u> or other like charges, including land <u>transfer fees</u> <u>and any</u> transfer fees, properly payable by the Purchaser in connection with the transfer of the Purchased Assets by the Vendor to the Purchaser ("**Transfer Taxes**"), but specifically excluding any and all taxes based on the income, capital or corporation taxes payable by the Vendor.
- (b) If available, the Purchaser and the Vendor shall jointly elect under subsection 167(1) of the ETA that no GST be payable in respect of the sale and transfer of the Purchased Assets and the Purchaser shall file such election in compliance with the requirements of the ETA with the applicable tax authorities within the time and in the manner required by the relevant Applicable Law.
- (c) If available, the Purchaser and the Vendor shall, if applicable, and at the sole election of the Purchaser, jointly execute and file an election under Section 20(24) of the ITA in the manner required by Section 20(25) of the ITA and under the equivalent or corresponding provisions of any other applicable provincial or territorial statute, in the prescribed forms and within the time period permitted under the ITA and under any other applicable provincial or territorial statute, as to such amount paid by the Vendor to the Purchaser for assuming future obligations. In this regard, the Purchaser and the Vendor pursuant to this Agreement, having a value equal to the amount elected under Section 20(24) of the ITA and the equivalent provisions of any applicable provincial or territorial statute, is being transferred by the Vendor as payment for the assumption of such future obligations by the Purchaser.

GST, or is deemed by any other applicable legislation to include a similar value added or multi-staged tax, the amount of such payment or forfeiture shall be increased accordingly. For greater certainty, if the Purchaser is required by Applicable Law to deduct or withhold any amount from any payment made by it, then such payment shall be increased by an additional amount such that the amount received by the Vendor after such deduction or withholding (including deduction or withholding from such additional amount) is equal to the amount that the Vendor would have received absent any such deduction or withholding.

- (e) The Purchaser represents and warrants that it is not registered to collect and remit GST pursuant to the ETA. Accordingly, to the extent that any GST is payable by the Purchaser in respect of its purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder, the Purchaser shall pay all such GST to the Vendor, and the Vendor shall collect and remit all such GST to the Receiver General of Canada, provided that the Cash Component of the Purchase Price shall be deemed to be inclusive of any applicable GST and any other applicable Canadian (federal and provincial) taxes such that no further amount shall need to be paid by the Purchaser to the Vendor on account of any Canadian (federal and provincial) taxes of any nature whatsoever, and the Vendor shall satisfy any applicable GST from the Cash Component of the Purchase Price. The Purchaser shall indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from and against all claims and demands for the payment or remittance of GST payable by Purchaser in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets, including penalties and interest thereon and any liability or costs incurred as a result of the Purchaser's failure to pay such GST to the Vendor, provided that the Vendor shall indemnify and save harmless the Purchaser from and against all claims and demands, including penalties and interest thereon, resulting from the Vendor's failure to remit any such GST (after receipt thereof from the Purchaser) to the Receiver General of Canada in a timely manner.
- (f) Subj eet Subject to the provisions of subsection (e) above, the Purchaser agrees to indemnify and save the Vendor harmless from and against all claims and demands for payment of all Taxes payable by Purchaser in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets, including penalties and interest thereon and any liability or costs incurred as a result of any failure to pay such taxes when due.

ARTICLE 4

PRE-CLOSING MATTERS AND COVENANTS

4.1 4.1 Pre-Closing Risk and Post-Damage Entitlements.

The Purchased Assets are and shall remain at the Vendor's risk until Closing. From and after Closing, the Purchased Assets shall be at the risk of the Purchaser. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent that legal ownership of any Purchased Assets are not registered in name of the Purchaser as of the Closing Time, the Vendor shall hold legal title thereto as bare trustee for the benefit of the Purchaser until such time as legal ownership thereof is registered in the name of the Purchaser.

<u>- 13 -</u>

4.2 Motion for Approval and Vesting Order.

This Agreement is subject to Court approval, and Closing is subject to the granting of the Approval and Vesting Order. The Vendor shall file with the Court, as soon as reasonably practicable following execution and delivery of this Agreement, a motion seeking the Court's granting of the Approval and Vesting Order. The Purchaser shall cooperate with the Vendor in their efforts to obtain the Approval and Vesting Order. The Purchaser, at its own expense, will promptly provide to the Vendor all such information information within its possession or under its control as the Vendor may reasonably request to obtain the Approval and Vesting Order.

4.3 Books and Records.

The Purchaser shall preserve and keep the Books and Records acquired by it pursuant to this Agreement for a period of six (6) years after Closing, or for any longer periods as may be required by any Applicable Laws applying to such Books and Records. The Purchaser shall make such Books and Records, as well as electronic copies of such Books and Records (to the extent reasonably feasible), available to the Vendor, and their respective Representatives and successors, and any trustee in bankruptcy of the Debtor, and shall permit any of the foregoing Persons to take copies of such Books and Records as they may require.

4.4 Cooperation and Consultation with Governmental Authorities

All meetings, submissions, filings, and proposals made by or on behalf of either Party before any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, in connection with the consummation of the Transaction (but, for the avoidance of doubt, not including any interactions between the Vendor or the Purchaser with Governmental Authorities in the ordinary course of business, any disclosure which is not permitted by Applicable Law or any disclosure containing confidential information information) shall be disclosed to the other Party hereunder in advance of any filing, submission or attendance, it being the intent that the Parties will consult and cooperate with one another, and consider in good faith the views of one another, in connection with any such filings, meetings, submissions and proposals. Each Party shall give notice to the other Party with respect to any meeting, submission, discussion, appearance or contact with any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, with such notice being sufficient to provide the other Party with the opportunity to attend and participate in such meeting, discussion, appearance or contact (except where such Governmental Authority expressly requests that such Party not attend or participate in such meeting, discussion, appearance or contact). Notwithstanding any requirement under this Section 4.4, a Party shall not be required to provide the other Party with any information required to be provided under this Section 4.4 where the information is confidential and competitively sensitive, in which case the supplying Party shall provide a redacted version to the requesting Party and shall provide the information information on a non-redacted basis to the receiving Party's external counsel, and the receiving Party agrees that it shall neither request nor receive such non-redacted information infonnation from its external counsel.

4.5 Transactional Personal Information

Purchaser shall comply with Privacy Law in the course of collecting, using and disclosing Transaction Personal Information. The Purchaser shall cause its Representatives to observe the terms of this Section 4.5 and to protect and safeguard Transaction Personal Information in their possession in accordance with Privacy Law. The Purchaser shall collect Transaction Personal Information prior to Closing only for <u>purposes puiposes</u> related to the Transaction. The Purchaser shall not, without the consent of the individuals to whom such Personal Information relates or as permitted or required by Applicable Law, use or disclose Transaction Personal Information: (a) for purposes other than those for which such Transaction Personal Information was collected by the Vendor-___prior to the Closing; and (b) for a purpose which does not relate directly to the carrying out the Transaction.

4.6 Regulatory Approval, Permits and Licences

(a) The Vendor shall take commercially reasonable steps to keep all Permits and Licences held by it in full force and effect and, to the extent that such Permits and Licences are transferrable, they shall have been assigned to the Purchaser prior to Closing, or by such other date that the Vendor and Purchaser mutually agree.

- (c) The Parties shall not unreasonably take any action that will have the effect of delaying, impairing or impeding the receipt of any required consents, authorizations, Orders and approvals.

4.7 Indemnity

The Purchaser agrees to indemnify the Vendor, and save them harmless against, and will reimburse or compensate them for, any damages arising from, in connection with or related in any manner whatsoever to:

- (a) any Transfer Taxes (including penalties and interest) which may be assessed against any of the Vendor, including, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any Transfer Taxes which may be assessed against any of the Vendor in the event that any election made pursuant to Section 3.4 is challenged by the relevant tax authority as being inapplicable to the Transaction, or as a result of the Purchaser's failure to file such elections within the prescribed time;
- (b) the collection, use or disclosure of Transaction Personal Information by the Purchaser and its Representatives; and
- (c) the Purchaser's failure to pay when due and perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities in accordance with their termstenns.

4.8 Satisfaction of Conditions

The Purchaser and the Vendor shall cooperate with each other and shall use commercially reasonable efforts and take such steps as are reasonably necessary to satisfy, by the applicable time for each:

- (a) the conditions under Section 6.1 (in the case of the Purchaser);
- (b) the conditions under Section 6.2 (in the case of the Vendor); and
- (c) the conditions under Section 6.4 (in the case of both the Vendor and the Purchaser).

ARTICLE 5 CLOSING ARRANGEMENTS

5.1 Closing.

The Closing shall take place at 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) (the "Closing Time") on the Closing Date at the offices of the Vendor's Solicitors, or at such other time on the Closing Date or such other place as may be agreed orally or in writing by the Vendor and the Purchaser.

<u>5.2</u> Extension of Closing Date.

The Purchaser may, in its sole discretion and upon written notice to the Receiver delivered no later than November 26, 2021, extend the Closing Date to December 30, 2021. For greater certainty, upon such extension, references to the "Closing Date" hereunder shall be read and understood to mean December 30, 2021.

<u>5.3</u> 5.2Vendor's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Vendor shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Purchaser the following documents:

- (a) the tax elections as contemplated by Section 3.4(b) and (c), executed by the Vendor, if applicable;
- (b) the Approval and Vesting Order as issued by the Court;
- (c) the General Conveyance, duly executed by the Vendor;
- (d) any specific conveyances, <u>assignmentsassignments</u>, transfers, novations and other documents or instruments that are reasonably required or desirable to convey, assign and transfer the interest of the Vendor in and to the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser and (if applicable) to novate the Purchaser in the place and stead of the Vendor with respect to the Purchased Assets (including, without limitation, any patent <u>assignments assignments</u> required by any Governmental Authority), each as executed by the Vendor;
- (e) the Books and Records; and
- (f) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Purchaser may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement all of which shall be in a form satisfactory to the Parties, acting reasonably.

<u>5.4</u> 5.3Purchaser's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Purchaser shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Vendor the following documents and payments:

- (a) the Purchase Price less the <u>Deposit</u><u>Deposits</u>;
- (b) subject to Section 3.4(a), the Transfer Taxes;
- (c) the tax election as contemplated by Section 3.4(b) and (c), executed by the

Purchaser, if applicable;

- (d) the General Conveyance, duly executed by the Purchaser;
- (e) any specific conveyances, assignments, transfers, novations and other documents or instruments that are reasonably required or desirable to convey, assign and transfer the interest of the Vendor in and to the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser and (if applicable) to novate the Purchaser in the place and stead of the Vendor with respect to the Purchased Assets (including, without limitation, any patent assignments required by any Governmental Authority), each as executed by the Purchaser;
- (f) a bring-down certificate executed by a senior officer of the Purchaser dated as of the Closing Date, certifying that (i) all of the representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement are true as of the Closing Date, with the same effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date and (ii) that each of the terms and conditions set out in this Agreement to be complied with or performed by the Purchaser at or prior to Closing have been complied with or performed by the Purchaser in all material respects;
- (g) a certificate of status for the Purchaser and/or any other similar evidence of incorporation or registration in any jurisdiction where an applicable Governmental Authority requires the Purchaser to be <u>incorporated_incoiporated</u> or registered in order to take assignment of and hold title to any Purchased Assets; and
- (h) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Receiver may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement, in such form as is satisfactory to the Parties acting reasonably.

<u>5.5</u> 5.4Confidentiality.

Both prior to the Closing Date and, if the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder fails to occur for whatever reason thereafter, the Purchaser will not disclose to anyone or use for its own or for any purpose other than the purpose contemplated by this Agreement any confidential information information concerning the Debtor or the operations obtained by the Purchaser pursuant hereto, and will hold all such information information in the strictest confidence and, if the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder fails to occur for whatever reason, will return all documents, records and all other information or data relating to Debtor or to the operations which the Purchaser obtained pursuant to this Agreement. The Purchaser acknowledges that until and subject to Closing, such confidential information information is the sole property of the Debtor and, except for the use of such confidential information by the Purchaser to evaluate the within transaction during its due diligence therefor, the Debtor is the sole Person entitled to use, exploit and benefit from such confidential information.

ARTICLE 6

CONDITIONS OF CLOSING

6.1 **Purchaser's Conditions.**

The Purchaser shall not be obligated to complete the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement unless, at or before the Closing Time, each of the following conditions

has been satisfied, it being understood that the following conditions are included for the exclusive benefit of the Purchaser and may be waived, in whole or in part, in writing by the Purchaser at any time; and the Vendor agrees with the Purchaser to take all such actions, steps and proceedings within its reasonable control as may be necessary to ensure that the following conditions are fulfilled at or before the Closing Time:

- (a) this Agreement shall be executed by a duly authorized representative of the Vendor;
- (b) all representations and warranties of the Vendor contained in this Agreement shall be true as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made as of that time; and
- (c) the Vendor shall have performed and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be performed or complied with at or before Closing Time and shall have executed and delivered or caused to have been executed and delivered to the Purchaser at the Closing Time all the documents contemplated in Section <u>5.2-5.3</u> or elsewhere in this Agreement.
- (d) there shall be no action, litigation or proceedings pending or threatened or order issued by a court against either of the parties, or involving any of the Purchased Assets, for the purpose of enjoining, preventing or restraining the completion of the Transaction.

6.2 Vendor's Conditions.

The Vendor shall not be obligated to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement unless, at or before the Closing Time, each of the following conditions has been satisfied, it being understood that the following conditions are included for the exclusive benefit of the Vendor, and may be waived, in whole or in part, in writing by the Vendor at any time; and the Purchaser agrees with the Vendor to take all such actions, steps and proceedings within the Purchaser's reasonable control as may be necessary to ensure that the following conditions are fulfilled at or before the Closing Time:

- (a) this Agreement shall be executed by a duly authorized representative of the Purchaser;
- (b) all representation and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement shall be true as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made as of that time;
- (c) the Purchaser shall have <u>performed-performed</u> and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be to be performed by or complied with at or before the Closing Time and shall have executed and delivered or caused to have been executed and delivered to the Vendor at the Closing Time all the documents contemplated in Section 5.3-5.4 or elsewhere in this Agreement; and
- (d) there shall be no action, litigation or proceedings pending or threatened or order issued by a court against either of the parties, or involving any of the Purchased Assets, for the <u>purpose puipose</u> of enjoining, preventing or restraining the completion of the Transaction.

6.3 Condition **<u>not</u>** Fulfilled.

If any condition in Section 6.1 or 6.2 shall not have been fulfilled at or before the Closing Time, then

the Vendor or the Purchaser, as applicable depending on the circumstance, in its sole discretion may, without limiting any rights or remedies available to such party at law or in equity, either:

- (a) Terminate this Agreement by notice to the other Party in which event the first Party shall be released from all obligations under this Agreement; or
- (b) waive compliance with any such condition without prejudice to its right of termination in the event of non-fulfillment of any other condition.

6.4 Mutual Conditions

The obligations of the Vendor and the Purchaser hereunder are subject to the mutual conditions that:

- (a) the Approval and Vesting Order shall have been made by the Court approving this Agreement and the Transaction and vesting in the Purchaser all the right, title and interest of the Debtor in and to the Purchased Assets free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than the Permitted Encumbrances;
- (b) the Approval and Vesting Order will not have been stayed, varied or vacated and no order will have been issued and no action or proceeding will be pending to restrain or prohibit the completion of the transactions herein contemplated; and
- (c) from the Effective Date, no Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, or promulgated any Final Order or Applicable Law which has the effect of: (a) making any of the Transaction illegal; or (b) otherwise prohibiting, preventing or restraining the consummation of any of the Transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

The Parties hereto acknowledge that the foregoing conditions are for the mutual benefit of the Vendor and the Purchaser and cannot be waived by either Party.

6.5 Receiver's Certificate.

When the conditions to Closing set out in Sections 6.1, 6.2, and 6.4, have been satisfied and/or waived by the Vendor and/or the Purchaser, as applicable, the Vendor and the Purchaser will each deliver to the Receiver written confirmation that such conditions of Closing, as applicable, have been satisfied and/or waived and upon the payment in full of the Purchase Price on the Closing Date, and the payment in full of any Transfer Taxes payable by the Purchaser on Closing, the Receiver shall: (a) issue forthwith its Receiver's Certificate concurrently to the Debtor and the Purchaser, at which time the Closing will be deemed to have occurred; and (b) file as soon as practicable a copy of the Receiver's Certificate with the Court (and shall provide confirmation of such filing to the Vendor and the Purchaser). In regard to the foregoing, the Receiver will be relying exclusively on the basis of the certificates to be provided as per this Section 6.5 and without any obligation whatsoever to verify the satisfaction or waiver of the applicable conditions.

ARTICLE 7

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

7.1 **Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser.**

The Purchaser represents and warrants as follows to the Vendor at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Vendor is relying on such representations

and warranties in connection with the sale by the Vendor of the Purchased Assets:

(a) *Incorporation and Power*. The Purchaser is a corporation duly incorporated under the Applicable Laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and is duly organized, validly subsisting and in good standing under such Applicable Laws. The Purchaser is, as applicable, duly incorporated or registered in any jurisdiction where an applicable Governmental Authority requires the Purchaser to be incorporated or registered in order to take assignment of and hold title to any Purchased Assets, and is in good standing with such Governmental Authority.

- (b) Due Authorization. The Purchaser has all necessary necessary corporate power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and all other agreements and instruments to be executed by it as contemplated by this Agreement and to earry cany_out its obligations under this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments and the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments and the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such other—agreements and instruments have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Purchaser.
- (c) *Enforceability of Obligations*. This Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser enforceable against the Purchaser in accordance with its terms subject, however, to limitations on enforcement imposed by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other Applicable Laws affecting the enforcement of the rights of creditors or others and to the extent that equitable remedies such as specific performance and injunctions are only available in the discretion of the court from which they are sought.
- (d) Financial Ability. The Purchaser has the financial ability through its own resources or through financing that has been arranged with a recognized financial lending institution, to close the Transaction contemplated herein and pay the balance of the Purchase Price, the Transfer Taxes on the Closing Date. The Purchaser confirms that it has delivered to the Vendor evidence of such financial ability by way of a copy of a binding commitment letter or letter from its banking institution confirming the foregoing, and which is satisfactory to the Vendor.
- (e) Brokers and Finders. There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees [Remainder of page left intentionally blank: signature page to follow] Not similar compensation in confidential with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of the Purchaser.
- (f) *Approvals.* No consent, waiver, authorization or approval of any Person and no notice or declaration to or filing or registration with any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the execution and delivery by the Purchaser of this Agreement or all other agreements and instruments to be executed by the Purchaser or the performance of its obligations hereunder or thereunder.
- (g) ETA. The Purchaser is not registered under Part IX of the ETA.
- (h) *ICA*. The Purchaser is not a "non-Canadian" within the meaning of the *ICA*, or, if the Purchaser is a "non-Canadian", the Purchaser is a "WTO investor" within the meaning of the *ICA*.

7.2 **Representations and Warranties of the Vendor.**

The Vendor represents and warrants as follows to the Purchaser at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Purchaser is relying upon such representation and warranties in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets:

- (a) *Authority to Sell.* Subject to obtaining the Approval and Vesting Order prior to Closing, on Closing the Vendor shall have the power and authority to sell the Purchased Assets, in accordance with the <u>terms_tenns_and</u> conditions of this Agreement and the Approval and Vesting Order.
- (b) *Enforceability of Obligations.* Subject to the entry of the Approval and Vesting Order and any other orders required by the Court in connection with the transactions contemplated herein, this Agreement constitutes a valid and legally binding obligation of the Receiver, enforceable against the Receiver in accordance with its terms.
- (c) *Brokers and Finders.* There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of the Vendor.
- (d) IT AITA. The Vendor is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the IT AITA.
- (e) *ETA*. The Vendor is registered for GST <u>purposes puiposes</u> under Part IX of the *ETA*.

7.3 Survival of Representations and Warranties.

The representations and warranties of the Purchaser and Vendor contained in Sections 8.1 and 8.2, respectively, or any other agreement, certificate or instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive/Rentificities affinites and the section of the s

7.4 **"**As is, Where is".

The Purchaser acknowledges that the Vendor is selling the Purchased Assets on an "as is, where is" basis as they shall exist on the Closing Date. The Purchaser further acknowledges that it has entered into this Agreement on the basis that the Purchaser has conducted such inspections of the condition of and title to the Purchased Assets as it deemed appropriate and has satisfied itself with regard to these matters. No representation, warranty or condition is expressed or can be implied as to title, encumbrances, description, fitness for purpose, merchantability, condition, quantity or quality or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever concerning the Purchased Assets or the right of the Vendor to sell or assign same, save and except as expressly represented or warranted herein. The Purchaser further acknowledges that all written and oral information infonnation (including, without limitation, analyses, financial information infonnation and projections, compilations and studies) obtained by the Purchaser from the Vendor with respect to the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to the Transactions has been obtained for the convenience of the Purchaser only and is not

warranted to be accurate or complete. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing:

- (a) the Vendor has made no representation or warranty as to any regulatory approvals, licences, permits, consents or authorizations, including the Permits and Licences, that may be needed to complete the Transactions or to operate or carry on the business of the Debtor or any portion thereof, and the Purchaser is relying entirely on its own investigation, due diligence and inquiries in connection with such matters;
- (b) all written and oral information or data obtained from the Receiver and the Vendor, including in any teaser letter, asset listing, confidential information memorandum or other document made available to the Purchaser (including in certain "data rooms", management presentations, site visits and diligence meetings or telephone calls), with respect to the Purchased Assets, and the business of the Debtor has been obtained for the convenience of the Purchaser only, and the Receiver and the Vendor have made no representation or warranty, express or implied, statutory or otherwise as to the accuracy or completeness of any such information;
- (c) any information or data regarding or describing the Purchased Assets or the business of the Debtor or in any other agreement or instrument contemplated hereby, is for identification purposes only, is not relied upon by the Purchaser, and no representation, warranty or condition, express or implied, has or will be given by the Receiver, the Vendor or any other Person concerning the completeness or accuracy of such information or descriptions;
- (d) except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the Purchaser hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waives any and all actual or potential rights or claims the Purchaser might have against the Receiver or any employee of the Receiver of any of the Receiver's pursuant to any warranty, express or implied, legal *Remainder of page of the interview of the section (g)*. Such waiver is absolute, unlimited, and includes, but is not limited to, waiver of express warranties, implied warranties, warranties of fitness for a particular use, warranties of merchantability, warranties of occupancy, strict liability and claims of every kind-land and type, including claims regarding defects, whether or not discoverable or latent, product liability claims, or similar claims, and all other claims that may be later created or conceived in strict liability type claims and rights; and
- (e) this Section 7.4 shall not merge on Closing and is deemed incorporated by reference in all Closing documents and deliveries.

ARTICLE 8 TERMINATION

8.1 Termination by the Parties

This Agreement may be terminated by such Parties listed below provided that the Party terminating the Agreement is not in breach of its obligations hereunder:

-23 -

- (a) upon the mutual written agreement of the Vendor and the Purchaser, provided however that if this Agreement has been approved by the Court, any such termination shall require either the consent of the Receiver or approval of the Court;
- (b) pursuant to Section 6.1 by the Purchaser;
- (c) pursuant to Section 6.2 by the Vendor; and
- (d) pursuant to Section 6.3 and/or 6.4 by either Party.

8.2 Effect of Termination

(a) -If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or Section 8.1_(d), all the obligations of both the Vendor and the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement shall be at an end and the Purchaser shall be entitled to have the <u>Deposit-Deposits</u> returned without interest and without deduction;

[Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.]

- (b) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(b), the Vendor shall return the <u>Deposit Deposits</u> to the Purchaser forthwith, without interest and without deduction, and the Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that it shall have no further rights or remedies against the Vendor arising out of the termination of this Agreement;
- (c) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(c), the <u>Deposit Deposits</u> shall be forfeited to the Vendor as liquidated damages and the Vendor shall have the right to pursue any other rights and remedies against the Purchaser available at law or in equity; and
- (d) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1, all further obligations of the Parties, other than those outlined in Section 8.2(a) through (c), will terminate and no Party will have any Liability or further obligations hereunder, except as contemplated in Section 4.5 (Transaction Personal Information), Section 4.7

(Indemnity), Section 8.2 (Effect of Termination), Section 9.2 (Expenses), Section 9.3 (Announcements), Section 9.4 (Notices), Section 9.8 (Entire Agreement), Section 9.10 (Severability), Section 9.13 (Receiver's Capacity), Section 9.14 (Governing Law), Section 9.15 (Dispute Resolution), Section 9.16 (Attornment), Attornment), 9.17 (Successors and Assigns), 9.18 (Assignment), Assignment), and 9.19 (Third Party Beneficiaries), which shall survive such termination.

ARTICLE 9 GENERAL

<u>9.1</u> Further Assurances.

Each Party shall promptly do, execute, deliver or cause to be done, executed and delivered all further acts, documents and things in connection with this Agreement that the other Party may reasonably require, for the purposes of giving effect to this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Receiver will: (a) take reasonable steps once the Court issues the Approval and Vesting Order to forthwith conduct a claims process to determine and bar certain claims against the Debtor, including seeking such Orders from the Court as may be necessary to give effect to same; and (b) upon completion of same, take such further steps as may be reasonably necessary to effect its discharge in a timely manner, and to the tenninate the applicability of the receivership to Debtor's ability to conduct its future business and affairs so as to return control of the company to its shareholders, board and management.

9.2 Expenses.

Except as otherwise provided herein, each Party shall be responsible for its own legal and otherexpenses (including any Taxes imposed on such expenses) incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Transaction contemplated by this Agreement and for the payment of any broker's commission, finder's fee, legal fees, bankers, investment bankers or like payment payable by it in respect of the Transaction.

[Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.]

9.3 Announcements.

While the Vendor may in its sole discretion seek a sealing order with respect to the Purchase Price for a limited period of time subsequent to Closing, the Vendor shall be entitled to disclose this Agreement and all information provided by the Purchaser in connection herewith may be disclosed to the Court and to parties of interest in the Receivership Proceedings and a copy of this Agreement may be posted on the Receiver's website maintained in connection with the Receivership Proceedings, but all such posted or provided information, including this Agreement, shall only be so posted or provided on a redacted basis unless otherwise agreed by the Purchaser, with such redacted versions to be approved by the Purchaser prior to any such disclosure, posting or provision. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, unless such information is otherwise publicly disclosed or, upon the advice of counsel, required by Applicable Law or by any Governmental Authority to be disclosed (including in any Tax Returns), neither the Vendor, the Purchaser nor the Receiver shall disclose the quantum of the Purchase Price without the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Purchaser.

9.4 Notices.

- (a) Any notice, certificate, consent or other communication required or permitted to be given or made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be effectively given and made if (i) delivered personally, (ii) sent by prepaid courier service or mail, or (iii) sent by fax, e-mail or other similar means of electronic communication, in each case to the applicable address set out below:
 - (i) if to the Vendor, to:

MNP Ltd. 1500, 640 5th Ave SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 3G4-Attention: Victor KroegerEmail: vic.kroeger@mnp.cavic.kxoeg er@mnp.ca

with a copy to:

MLT-MET Aikins LLP 2100 Livingston Place 222, 3rd Avenue Calgary, Alberta T2P 0B4 Attention: Ryan Zahara [Remainder: of giuge left-intentionally blank a signature pupe to follow.]

(ii)(ii) if to the Purchaser, to:

SkyFuel Inc.

c/o Kaidi Mansion, T1 Jiangxia Avenue Eastlake Newtech Development Zone Wuhan, 430223, Hubei, China Attention: Li (<u>Miki(Mild</u>) Huijun Fax: +86-27-67869031 Email: kdlihuijun@126.com

With a copy to:

Gardiner Roberts LLP Bay Adelaide Centre - East Tower, 22 Adelaide StWSt W, Ste. 3600, Toronto, ON M5H 4E3 Canada Attention: Chris Besant Fax +1 416.865.6636

Email cbesant@grllp.com

- (b)(b) Any such communication so given or made shall be deemed to have been given or made and to have been received on the day of delivery if delivered, or on the day of faxing or sending by other means of recorded electronic communication, provided that such day in either event is a Business Day and the communication is so delivered, faxed or sent before 4:30 p.m. on such day. Otherwise, such communication shall be deemed to have been given and made and to have been received on the next following Business Day. Any such communication sent by mail shall be deemed to have been given and made and to have been received on the fifth (5th) Business Day following the mailing thereof; provided however that no such communication shall be mailed during any actual or apprehended disruption of postal services. Any such communication given or made in any other manner shall be deemed to have been given or made and to have been received only upon actual receipt.
- (c) Any Party may from time to time change its address under this Section 9.4(c) by notice to the other Party given in the manner provided by this Section.

9.5 Time of Essence.

Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement in all respects.

[*Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.*] 9.6 Post-Closing Wind-Up of Receivership Proceedings

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall operate to restrict in any way the rights of the Receiver to distribute any of the assets of the Vendor, or otherwise wind up the Receivership Proceedings as it may <u>determine detemine</u> in its sole discretion after the Closing, even if doing so may impair the Vendor's ability to provide or perform any further cooperation, assistance or further assurances as may otherwise be provided under this Agreement.

9.7 Time Periods.

Unless otherwise specified, time periods within or following which any payment is to be made or act is to be done shall be calculated by excluding the day on which the period commences and including the day on which the period ends and by extending the period to the next Business Day following if the last day of the period is not a Business Day.

9.8 Entire Agreement.

This Agreement and the agreements and other documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement, constitute the entire agreement between the Parties and set out all the covenants, promises, warranties, representations, conditions, understandings and agreements between the Parties pertaining to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, whether oral or written. There are no covenants, promises, warranties, representations, conditions, understandings or other agreements, oral or written, express, implied or collateral between the Parties in connection with the subject matter of this Agreement except as specifically set forth in this Agreement and any document required to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement.

9.9 Amendments and Waiver.

No amendment of any provision of this Agreement shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Purchaser and the Vendor. The Vendor and the Purchaser may consent to any such amendment at any time prior to the Closing with the requisite corporate authorization. No waiver by either Party of any default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder, whether intentional or not, shall be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence.

9.10 Severability.

Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability and shall be severed from the balance of this Agreement, all without affecting the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

9.11 Remedies Cumulative

[Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.] The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided to a Party are cumulative and in addition to and not exclusive of or in substitution for any rights, remedies, powers and privileges otherwise available to that Party.

9.12 Language.

The Parties have required that this Agreement and all deeds, documents and notices relating to this Agreement be drawn up in the English language.

9.13 Receiver's Capacity.

The Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that the Receiver acting in its capacity as Courtappointment receiver of all the assets, undertakings, and properties of the Debtor, will have no liability in connection with this Agreement whatsoever in its capacity as Receiver, in its personal or corporate capacity or otherwise.

9.14 Governing Law.

This Agreement shall be governed by and <u>construed construed</u> in accordance with the laws of the Province of Alberta and the laws of Canada applicable therein.

9.15 Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises with respect to the interpretation or enforcement of this Agreement, including as to what constitutes a breach or material breach of this Agreement for the purposes of this Section 9.15, such dispute shall be determined by the Court within the Receivership Proceedings, or by such other Person or in such other manner as the Court may direct. Without prejudice to the ability of any of the Vendor or the Purchaser to enforce this Agreement in any other proper jurisdiction, the Purchaser and the Vendor irrevocably submit and <u>attorn_attom</u> to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.

9.16 Attornment

Each Party agrees: (a) that any Legal Proceeding relating to this Agreement must be brought in the Court, and for that purpose now irrevocably and unconditionally attorns and submits to the jurisdiction of the Court; (b) that it irrevocably waives any right to, and shall not, oppose any such Legal Proceeding in the Province of Alberta on any jurisdictional basis, including forum non convenience; and (c) not to oppose the enforcement against it in any other jurisdiction of any Order duly obtained from the Court as contemplated by this Section 9.16. Each Party agrees that service of process on such Party as provided in Section 9.4 shall be deemed effective service of process on such Party.

9.17 Successors and Assigns.

This Agreement shall, be binding upon and enure to the benefit of the Parties hereto and their *Remainder of page test intentionally blank; signature page to follow.j* respective successors and permitted assigns.

9.18 Assignment.

This Agreement may not be assigned by the Purchaser except with the prior written consent of the Vendor, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

9.19 No Third Party Beneficiaries.

This Agreement shall not confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns or as specifically referred to herein.

9.20 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts including by way of stamp signature or DocuSign signature duly authorized by the signatory Parties, and such counterparts together shall constitute a single instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of this Agreement by electronic means, including, without limitation, by facsimile or email transmission or by electronic delivery in portable document format (".pdf') or tagged image file format (".tif'), shall be equally effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof.

[Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Purchaser has executed this Agreement.

SKYFUEL INC.

<u>SKYFUEL INC.</u>

By: Name: <u>Chen Yilong</u>

Title: <u>Chairman</u>

ACCEPTANCE

The Vendor hereby accepts the above and agrees to and with the Purchaser to duly complete the sale of the Purchased Assets on the terms and conditions above mentioned and to observe and perform the <u>covenants cov enants</u> and undertakings therein set out.

DATED as of this <u>~ZL</u> day of <u>, 2021</u><u>*OcMbdliinx*</u>.

MNP LTD., solely in its capacity as Court appointed receiver of the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of Alter NRG Corp., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

By:

Name: Victor Kroeger Title: Senior Vice President

MNP LTD., solely in its capacity as Courtappointed receiver of the current and future assets, undertakings and Voperlies of Alter NRG Corp.. and not in its personal capacity without personal or corporate liability

• By:

Name: Victor Kroeger <u>Title: Senior Vice President</u> FORM 31/36 - Concluded

SCHEDULE "ASCHEDULE "A" PATENT RIGHTS



START-UP TORCH	0.574,770 B2 <u>9 574 770 F2</u>	United Sla Dried State America	s.c* 13/860.662 <u>13.560.652</u>	11-A 2013 Apr-2		17-Oct-2013	21-Feb- 201721-Fet	24-Nov- 203324- NCV-2233	Grantee <u>Grans:</u>
START-UP-<u>SY</u>aAY-u* TORCH	ZL2Q1380025591.XZL20138N	<u>425521A</u> China (CH People's	Ina < CN291380025391.X0120115002	2 <u>fS9LX</u> 16-Aj 2013	pr CN c- 1013Q2897ACH104302297	21-Jan- A 201521-Jan	Q3-May 2QS7 <u>C3-</u>	IS-Apr- 203316Apr	GrantedGrans:
START UP- <u>START JI?</u> TORCH		Republic) I India <mark>rd a</mark>	RepuSic! 2153iKOLNP,'20142163XCthP.	Apr-2	<u>013</u>	2015	Mr/-2017	2033	Pend npFendna
START UP-STARTAR TORCH	HK 1205243_XI205243	Hong-Here	Kong 15105567.115105557.1	12 Ji	013 +>> 1205243A1203243A	II-Dec-	04-Mav-	15-Aur-	GranteeGrante:
				2015 D.m20	1 <u>2-</u> 215	2015 <u>!1-D*:</u> 2016	20£6 <u>C4-</u> MJ-/-2015	2CI3316-As 2033	E-
METHOD AND A*0 APPARATUS FOR FEEDING MU MICHPAL SOLID WAS E-FCR FEEDP43 MUHOPAL SOLID WASTE TO A PLASMA GASIFIER REACTOR (07672<07f172)	9,658,863 <u>8050,503</u>	United Sta ArrericaDr <u>e* Amer.ca</u>	nuttd-St^es	20 D/ 2012 D «- 20	20- 2314-Q17f33£-A1	23-Jin- 201426-Ar- 2014	23-May- 20J723- .Vay-2017	20-Dec- 233220-De 2032	Granted<u>Grans:</u> ⊆
ASH (2QHKVPZHHPCTVCW) PROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF NCINERATOR BOTTOM ASH AND FLY ASH (2011/WP2NP.iCON)									
EULIWEZNEACON) SYSTEM SYSTEM AND PROCESS FOR UPGRADING HEAVY HYDROCARBONS (2007WP1)CRUPC-RADI:0 HEAVY HYCROLOCAREWIS 2001WP1)	7.632.384 B2<u>7 632914 f 2</u>	United Slates of AmericaDrlcO States c'America	11/807.436<u>1 (F27.43)</u>	29 May- 200729-1/jy- D:07	U3-2005-0299Q19-A1<u>US-</u> 000S-QSViOia-AI	14-Dec- 2 036<u>C</u>4-Dto- 2033	15-Dec- 2009 <u>1£-</u> Dec-2QC9	05-Feb- 2Q28 <u>C5Fet- C23</u>	Grans:
SYSTEM AND PROCESS FOR UPGRADING HEAVY HYDROCARBONS (2007WP1DU=C-RAO».C- CAVY HYCROTAREOfIS 2007VYPI0)	8,052,946 B2<u>3 C52M S2</u>	United Slates e^s Dried States e¹ America	12/589.657<u>12550</u>652	27-Oct- 2 D09 27- Cct-2D29	US-201043215554-A1<u>US.</u> 2010-2213334-A1	20-Aug- 281025-Aofl- 2QIO	0e-Nov- 2011 <u>0S-</u> Nov-2011	12-Feb- 2 Q23 12- Ech-2023	Granted <u>Grans:</u>
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2003V4P2;WP3/WP4 PCT/AU)PLASMA GAS*FICATION REACTOR (2COSA/P2V,'2SW4 FCDAU)	2010213932<u>011321W32</u>	<u>Australia_Atsmala</u>	2 <u>010-213952₂₀₁₀₋₂₁₃₂₅₂</u>	04-Feb- 2910 <u>C+Feb-</u> 2010			14-May- 2Q15<u>14-</u> Va/-2315	04-Feb- 2 030<u>04-</u> Fefe-202-0	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR 2005WP2WP3WP4 FCTFC4PLASMA GAS EICATION REACTOR 2006x9P2WPSV F4 FCT CA)	2.751,5592751.669	Canada <u>Oanata</u>	2.751.859 <u>2751.655</u>	05-Aug- 201103- Aua-3)11		201018Ann- 2010	<u>2018</u>	D4-Fsb- 2030	Grantee <u>Grants:</u>
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR 2003 IPP2 IIPP3 IIPP4 PCT/CN/PLAS MA GAS EICATION REACTOR 2ED0«WP2W2SYYP4 FCT:CHi PLASMA GASIFIC ATION	ZL2Q1080007559.72_20105K>j7*17 9.222,033 B2922033 52	China (People's Republic) Chiia •People's RepL_&'icl United Slates er	CN201080Q07559.7 <u>CN201C5C007559.7</u> H2(378-134):2373.154	2010 <u>04-</u> 2010 <u>04-</u> Feb-2010	CN1Q2316074A <u>CN102316374A</u>	11-Jan- 201211. Jav2012 2-Aug-2010	29-Jul- 2Q15<u>29-II-</u> 2016	04-Feb- 2030 <u>04-</u> Peb-2030	Granted Connet
PLAS MA GAS FICATION REACTOR [2txSWP4;i(2005WP4)		IV. ted States c* America		1 1-Feb- 2000 <u>11-</u> Eeb-2009	US-2010-0199560-A1 <u>US-2210-</u> 01S9560-A1	2-Aug-2010	201522- Dec-201-	28-Mar- 2033 <u>28-</u> fAar-2033	an anca<u>anans:</u>
PLASMA GASFICATION REACTOR PODBIP21WP3IWP1PCT/CA DIFJELSMA GASFICATION REACYOPT(IOM/API* PCI/CA 6:d PLASMA GASFICATION REACTOR (2K-SWP2VVP3A/VP4 (2K-SWP2VVP3A/VP4 HKPLAS MA GASFICATION	HK1154778<u>B<115477s</u>	Canada Hong-<u>Hen:</u> Kong	3,008.823<u>3.005623</u> 12105575:3<u>121055752</u>	20ia<u>16-An-</u> 2018 Q7-Jun- 2012<u>07-2.1-</u> 2012		28 Sep- 201225-Sep- 2012	24 Jun- 2016<u>24-</u> Jun-;016	D4-Feb- 2030	Reinstate Rer. <u>state</u> Srantee <u>Grans:</u>
REÁCTOR (2CO=iVP2pY/P3AVr4 HK)	2015202017	<u>AustraliaAiisraTa</u>	2015-202017	21-Apr- 201521-Apr-		25-Aug- 201625-Aijg-	03-Dec- 20160f-D«-	04-Feb-2030	Granted<u>Grans:</u>
(2005WP2WP3AYP4 PCT/AU DIV)PLAS MA GAS FICATION REACTOR [:C0tvSP2'YJ?IY'p4 PCT AU Dr ')				2015		<u>1016</u>	<u>20160±-1)«-</u> 2 <u>016</u>		_
PLASMA GASHFICATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARBON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE REQUIREMENTS 2010WPIDVIPI AS 'AA GAS ELCATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARSON BEDS AMO REDUCED COKE RSCCL REVENTS 2010SWPIOVD	<u>0.222.025 B2<u>9722020 E2</u></u>	United States or ArrericalV.tod States e* America	13/803.107<u>13 503 137</u>	14-Mar- 2013:14. Mar-2013	LIS 2013-019297Q-A1DS- 2013-0192970-A1	31 Aug- 1313 01- Acig-2013	20-Dec- 2015 22 <u>-</u> Dec-2013	30 Sep- 2 031<u>30.</u> Se2-2C31	Grantee<u>Grans-</u>
PLAS MA GAS FICATION REACT6RS vVITH MODIFIED CARTON BEDS REOUCEO CO-E REOUREVETTS phtoWWOVI)	<u>2050.51.1.52</u>	Vied States C [*] America	<u>14 520 604</u>	<u>07-AUI-</u> 2015	<u>US-2215-0344791A1</u>	22-Dec-2015	<u>23-May-</u> 2317	<u>05-Jan-2032</u>	<u>Grans:</u>
PLASMA GASHFICATION GAS EICATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARBON CARSON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE REQUIREMENTS RECLIREMENTS 201CWPHDV206MPI6PCT/SO CIV)	0 ,653,015 B2	United Slates o* America <u>S'papers</u>	<u>14/820.604r012201602931X</u>	07-Aug- 2015<u></u>:4-Apr- 2016)3-Dee- 2 <u>01529-Jun-</u> 2 <u>018</u>	23 May- 2017	06 Jan 2032	Granted<u>Revivafek</u>
ELLY PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARBON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE REQUIREMENTS 2010WP1PPPCTSG 2010WP1PPPCTSG DHYJEKAIKED PLASVA GAS DHYJEKAIKED PLASVA GAS FERSFCR FP.DOLICN3 FF.STAA3 201VTPINRCT-EP)	<u>EP2070323</u>	SingaporeEjrepean Patent Corver.te*	SG10201602951X<u>1</u>27014325	t 1_Apr- 2016/2-Jar- 2012	<u>EP2670523</u>	29-JW- 2 Q16 II-Dĸ- 2013	<u>W-JJ-2018</u>	<u>12-Jan-2332</u>	Revivable <u>Grans:</u>
ANNALA ANTINATO ILLI GASIFIERS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS (20111AT IN FVPCTTEPJPROCESS Wr RCtorSliffSYNdAS USRIG GASYMSSSIERT-2011WPINP.DP/)	EP2S70823<u>254a579</u> 82	European Patent ConventionUr ted States c* America	12701402.5<u>14031*14</u>	12-Jan- 2012 <u>2£-</u> Feb-2015	EP2670823113-515-016691AAT	'-Dee- 2013 <u>13-An-</u> 2015	04-Jul- 20ie]OMan- 2017	12-Jan- 2032<u>10-</u> Mar-2032	Grantee<u>Grans:</u>
(CLAP/SLI4) PROCESS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS USING PLASMA GASIFIERS (2011 WP1NP/DIV) (CLAIMS 18-24)ENHAHC3 PLASVA GAS E FES ECC PRODUCI HS XYTIGAS 2011 WP1NP PCT 'SO CÉI	0.540.579 B2	United Slates of America <u>Scaport</u>	14/631-214 <u>861-22016003321</u>	25 Feb- 2Q15hL Feb-2013	00 2010 101000011111	1 <mark>3-Jm-</mark> 2015 <u>82-Mar-</u> 2016	10 Jan- 2017	19 Mar- 2032	<mark>Granted</mark> PufeS sled
201 IWPINP PCT 'SO CPI ENHANCED PLASMA GASIFIERS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS (2011WPINP:PCT/SG EIV)3n_QAS PRIOLINI GV PW4/LLISALE JATIGM	<u>EP2033130</u>	Singapore <u>Eurepean</u> Past Coevencofl	S <mark>G102016003527<u>11 755 25911</u></mark>	0 3 Fe6- 2016/Offoy- i <u>Cll</u>	<u>EP2633133</u>	30 Mar- 2016[S-Sep- 2013	<u>C*J-,'uv201</u> <u>£</u>	<u>10-Ncy-2231</u>	Published <u>Grans:</u>
SYNGAS PRODUCED BY PLASMA GASIFICATION (07505ZP/PCT/EP;iSYNGAS PROOUCEO BY PLASVA GASIRCATION (Q?EK2PPCT,RU]	EP2633130<u>25722^</u>	European Patent ConventionRussan Feterxsn	11785259.0<u>2013125521</u>	10 Nov- 2011 <u>12-</u> fley-2Q11	EP2633130 <u>2313126521</u>	8 Sep- 2 Q13<u>2'2-</u> 2ec-2014	00 Jin- 2 018<u>16-</u> Dec-2315	1 Q-Nov- 2031 <u>IO-to-</u> 2231	Dranlea<u>Grans:</u>

<u>.2</u>.

<u>SCHEDULE"B"</u> <u>PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES</u>

<u>N/A</u>

FORM 31/36 - Concluded

<u>-3 -</u>

SCHEDTirF, "B" PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

[♦]

<u>SCHEDULE"C"</u> FORM OF APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

The Parties shall use the Alberta Template Approval and Vesting Order (Jan 2019 version) as the form of vesting order for this transaction, *mutatis mutandis*.



Alberta 02 - Calgary 25 095231 25 095231

FORM 31/36 - Concluded

FORM 31136

Proof of Claim / Proxy In the Matter of the Receivership of

Alter NRG Corp.

All notices or correspondence regarding this claim must be forwarded to the following address:

In the matter of the receivership of Alter NRG Corp. and the claim of ______, creditor.

I, ______, of the city of ______, a creditor in the above matter, hereby appoint

______, of ______, to be my proxyholder in the above matter, except as to the receipt of dividends, _____(with or without) power to appoint another proxyholder in his or her place.

I, ______ (name of creditor or representative of the creditor), of the city of _____ in the province of _____ do hereby certify:

1. That I am a creditor of the above named debtor (or I am_____(position/title) of ______, creditor).

That I have knowledge of all the circumstances connected with the claim referred to below.

3. That the debtor was, at the date of receivership, namely the 29th day of April 2021, and still is, indebted to the creditor in the sum of

\$______, as specified in the statement of account (or affidavit or solemn declaration) attached and marked Schedule "A",

after deducting any counterclaims to which the debtor is entitled. (The attached statement of account or affidavit must specify the vouchers or other evidence in support of the claim.)

4. (Check and complete appropriate category.)

A. UNSECURED CLAIM OF \$ _____

(other than as a customer contemplated by Section 262 of the Act)

That in respect of this debt, I do not hold any assets of the debtor as security and

(Check appropriate description.)

CI Regarding the amount of \$ ______, I claim a right to a priority under section 136 of the Act.

d Regarding the amount of \$ ______, I do not claim a right to a priority.

(Set out on an attached sheet details to support priority claim.)

B. CLAIM OF LESSOR FOR DISCLAIMER OF A LEASE \$_____

That I hereby make a claim under subsection 65.2(4) of the Act, particulars of which are as follows:

(Give full particulars of the claim, including the calculations upon which the claim is based.)

C. SECURED CLAIM OF \$_____

That in respect of this debt, I hold assets of the debtor valued at \$____as security, particulars of which are as follows:

(Give full particulars of the security, including the date on which the security was given and the value at which you assess the security, and attach a copy of the security documents.)

D. CLAIM BY FARMER, FISHERMAN OR AQUACULTURIST OF \$_____

That I hereby make a claim under subsection 81.2(1) of the Act for the unpaid amount of \$_____

(Attach a copy of sales agreement and delivery receipts.)

E. CLAIM BY WAGE EARNER OF \$ _____

d That I hereby make a claim under subsection 81.3(8) of the Act in the amount of \$,

Cl—That I hereby make a claim under subsection 81.4(8) of the Act in the amount of \$,

FORM 31/36 - Concluded

F. CLAIM BY EMPLOYEE FOR UNPAID AMOUNT REGARDING PENSION PLAN OF \$

Cl-That I hereby make a claim under subsection 81.5 of the Act in the amount of \$____,

d That I hereby make a claim under subsection 81.6 of the Act in the amount of \$,

(To be completed when a proposal provides for the compromise of claims against directors.)

Page 1 of 2

That I hereby make a claim under subsection 50(13) of the Ad, particulars of which are as follows: (Give full particulars of the claim, including the calculations upon which the claim is based.)

B______H. CLAIM OF A CUSTOMER OF A BANKRUPT SECURITIES FIRM \$______

That I hereby make a claim as a customer for net equity as contemplated by section 262 of the Act, particulars of which are as follows:

(Give full particulars of the claim, including the calculations upon which the claim is based.)

5. That, to the best of my knowledge, I _____(am/am not) (or the above-named creditor _____(is/is not)) related to the debtor

within the meaning of section 4 of the Act, and _____(have/has/have not/has not) dealtwith the debtor in a non-arm's-length manner.

6. That the following are the payments that Ihave received from, and the creditsthat I have allowed to, and the transfers at undervalue within

the meaning of subsection 2(1) of the Act that Ihave been privy to or a party to with the debtor within the three months (or, if the creditor and the

before the date of the initial bankruptcy event within the meaning of Section 2 of the Act: (Provide details of payments, credits and transfers at undervalue.)

7. (Applicable only in the case of the bankruptcy of an individual.)

Whenever the trustee reviews the financial situation of a bankrupt to redetermine whether or not the bankrupt is required to make payments under section 68 of the Act, I request to be informed, pursuant to paragraph 68(4) of the Act, of the new fixed amount or of the fact that there is no longer surplus income.

CH request that a copy of the report filed by the trustee regarding the bankrupt's application for discharge pursuant to subsection 170(1) of the Act be sent to the above address.

Lated at	

Witness

Individual Creditor

Por

Witness

Name of Corporate Creditor

Name and Title of Signing Officer

Return To:

Phone Number:

FORM 31/36 - Concluded

Fax Number:_____ E-mail Address: _____

MNP Ltd. - Licensed Insolvency Trustee Per:

WARNINGS: A trustee may, pursuant to subsection 128(3) of the Act, redeem a security on payment to the secured creditor of the debt or the value of the security as assessed, in a proof of

security, by the secured creditor.

Subsection 201(1) of the Act provides severe penalties for making any false claim, proof, declaration or statement of account.

Comparison Details					
Title	compareDocs Comparison Results				
Date & Time	22-Oct-21 1:09:05 PM				
Comparison Time	4.69 seconds				
compareDocs version	v4.3.306.6				

	Sources
Original Document	Second Report of the Receiver - Alter NRG Corp. (Filed October 13 2021).pdf
Modified Document	Skyfuel signed APA_Redacted.pdf

Mark left border. By Author. False

Comparison Statistics		Word Rendering Se	et Markup Options			
Insertions	119	Name	Standard			
Deletions	60	Insertions				
Changes	301	Deletions				
Moves	2	Moves / Moves				
Font Changes	0	Font Changes Paragraph Style Changes				
Paragraph Style Changes	0					
Character Style Changes	0	Character Style Changes				
TOTAL CHANGES	482	Inserted cells				
		Deleted cells				
		Merged cells				
		Changed lines	Mark left bord			
		Comments color	By Author.			
		Balloons	False			

compareDocs Settings Used	Category	Option Selected		
Open Comparison Report after Saving	General	Always		
Report Type	Word	Formatting		
Character Level	Word	False		
Include Headers / Footers	Word	True		
Include Footnotes / Endnotes	Word	True		
Include List Numbers	Word	True		
Include Tables	Word	True		
Include Field Codes	Word	True		
Include Moves	Word	True		
Show Track Changes Toolbar	Word	True		
Show Reviewing Pane	Word	True		
Update Automatic Links at Open	Word	[Yes / No]		
Summary Report	Word	End		
Include Change Detail Report	Word	Separate		
Document View	Word	Print		
Remove Personal Information	Word	False		
Flatten Field Codes	Word	True		

APPENDIX "B"

MNP LTD., in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver of all the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of ALTER NRG CORP., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

- and –

SKYFUEL INC.

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

DATED AS OF OCTOBER ______2021

2

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT is made effective as of the _____ day of October, 2021,

BETWEEN:

MNP LTD., solely in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver of the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of Alter NRG Corp., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

(hereinafter referred to as the "Vendor")

AND:

SKYFUEL INC. a company incorporated pursuant to the laws of the State of Delaware, USA, having its registered office at 2711 Centerville Road, Suite 400 in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware USA

(hereinafter referred to as the "Purchaser")

RECITALS

- A. On April 29, 2021, the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") granted an order appointing MNP Ltd. as the receiver ("**Receiver**") of Alter NRG Corp. ("**Debtor**") in Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta Action No. 2101-02279 (the "**Receivership Proceedings**");
- B. Pursuant to the Order (as defined below) of the Court dated July 16, 2021, the Court approved the sales solicitation process in the Receivership Proceedings and authorized the Receiver to market and sell the assets, undertakings and properties of the Debtor;
- C. The Vendor wishes to sell and the Purchaser wishes to purchase all of the right, title and interest of the Debtor in and to the Purchased Assets (as defined below), pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (as defined below);
- D. The Purchaser represents and warrants that: (i) it is an affiliate of Sunshine Kaidi New Energy Group Co., Ltd. ("Sunshine Kaidi"), a privately owned Chinese holding company; (ii) Sunshine Kaidi has committed to the Purchaser to advance sufficient funds to the Purchaser on or before the Closing Date to fully finance the cash component of the Purchaser's offer; (iii) the Debtor is an affiliate of the Purchaser; and (iv) the Debtor is indebted to Harvest International New Energy Co. Ltd ("Harvest") for the Alter Debt, and at Closing the Purchaser will be the assignee of the Alter Debt;
- E. Harvest has previously advanced the sums of CAD\$250,000 and USD\$30,000 in respect of the receivership of the Debtor (the "Harvest Receivership Payments");

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises and mutual covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged by the Parties, the Purchaser hereby offers and agrees to purchase from the Vendor the Purchased Assets (as defined below), and, upon its acceptance hereof, the Vendor agrees to sell to the Purchaser the Purchased Assets (as defined below), on the terms and conditions as follows:

ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions.

In this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set out below unless the context requires otherwise:

"Agreement" means this Agreement, including the Schedules to this Agreement, as it or they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, and the expressions "hereof", "herein", "hereto", "hereunder", "hereby" and similar expressions refer to this Agreement and not to any particular Section or other portion of this Agreement.

"Alter Debt" means a certain debt owing from Debtor to Harvesthaving a principal sum of in excess of \$24,000,000.00 as of the Effective Date.

"Applicable Law" or "Applicable Laws" means all applicable federal, provincial and municipal statutes, laws, regulations, orders, by-laws, standards, directions, policies, interpretations, rules, codes, orders, guidelines, permits or other requirements of any Governmental Authority, having jurisdiction and in force, and in each case, only to the extent that it has the force of law.

"Approval and Vesting Order" means an order of the Court substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "C", made by the Court approving the Transaction and this Agreement and vesting in the Purchaser, upon delivery of the Receiver's Certificate by the Vendor to the Purchaser, all the right, title and interest of the Debtor in the Purchased Assets free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than the Permitted Encumbrances, in form and substance satisfactory to the Parties.

"Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.2.

"Books and Records" means all of the books and records relating to the Patent Rights in the possession of the Vendor, including, without limitation, operating manuals, and all other documents, drawings, files, records, correspondence, and other data and information in the possession of the Debtor and related to the Purchased Assets.

"Business Day" means any day except Saturday, Sunday or statutory holidays in the Province of Alberta.

"Canadian Dollars" means the lawful currency of Canada.

"Closing" means the completion of the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

"Closing Date" means the later of: (a) November 30, 2021, as may be extended pursuant to Section 5.2; or (b) the date that is the next Business Day following ten (10) days after the issuance of the Approval and Vesting Order.

"Closing Time" has the meaning given in Section 5.1.

"Contracts" means any written or oral agreements, contracts, personal property leases, real property leases, licences from any Person, service contracts, the Permits and Licences and any other similar written or oral agreements between the Debtor and any Person, relating in any way to the Purchased Assets and "Contract" means any one of them.

"Court" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the recitals hereto.

"Debtor" has the meaning given in Recital A hereto.

"**Deposits**" has the meaning given in 3.1(d).

"Effective Date" has the meaning given in the preamble hereto.

"Encumbrance" means all claims, Liabilities, obligations, prior claims, right of retention, liens, security interests, floating charges, mortgages, pledges, assignments, conditional sales, warrants, adverse claims, restrictions, charges, hypothecs, trusts, deemed trusts (statutory or otherwise), judgments, writs of seizure or execution, notices of sale, contractual rights (including purchase options, rights of first refusal, rights of first offer or any other pre-emptive contractual rights), encumbrances, whether or not they have been registered, published or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise.

"ETA" means the Excise Tax Act, RSA 1985, c E-15 and the regulations thereunder.

"**Final Order**" means, at the relevant time or date, an Order of the Court that has not been vacated, stayed, amended, reversed or modified, as to which no appeal or application for leave to appeal therefrom has been filed, or if any appeal(s) or application(s) for leave to appeal therefrom have been filed, any (and all) such appeal(s) or application(s) have been dismissed, quashed, determined, withdrawn or disposed of.

"First Deposit" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(c).

"General Conveyance" means a general conveyance of the Purchased Assets, in form and substance satisfactory to the Parties, acting reasonably, evidencing the conveyance to the Purchaser of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets.

"Governmental Authority" means:

- (a) any domestic or foreign government, whether national, federal, provincial, state, territorial, municipal or local (whether administrative, legislative, executive or otherwise);
- (b) any agency, authority, ministry, department, regulatory body, court, central bank, bureau, board or other instrumentality having legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory, prosecutorial or administrative powers or functions of, or pertaining to, government;
- (c) any court, tribunal, commission, individual, arbitrator, arbitration panel or other body having adjudicative, regulatory, judicial, quasi-judicial, administrative or similar functions; and
- (d) any other body or entity created under the authority of or otherwise subject to the jurisdiction of any of the foregoing, including any stock or other securities exchange, securities commission or professional association.

"GST" means all goods and services tax and harmonized sales tax imposed under Part IX of the ETA.

"Harvest" has the meaning given in Recital D hereto.

"Harvest Receivership Payments" has the meaning set out in the recitals above.

"ICA" means the Investment Canada Act, RSC 1985, c 28 (1st Supp).

"ITA" means the Income Tax Act, RSC, 1985, c. 1 (5th Supp.) and the regulations thereto.

"Legal Proceeding" means any claim, action, cause of action, demand, lawsuit, arbitration, inquiry, hearing, complaint, audit, notice of violation, proceeding, litigation, citation, summons, Order, subpoena or investigation of any nature, civil, criminal, administrative, regulatory or otherwise, whether at law or in equity and by or before any Governmental Authority and includes any appeal or review thereof and any application for leave for appeal or review.

"Liability" means any debt, loss, damage, adverse claim, fines, penalties, liability or obligation (whether direct or indirect, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, matured or unmatured, determined or determinable, disputed or undisputed, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and whether in or under statute, contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise), and includes all costs and expenses relating thereto (including all fees, disbursements and expenses of legal counsel, experts, engineers and consultants and costs of investigation) and "Liabilities" means the plural thereof.

"Order" means any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, stipulation, determination or award entered by or with any Governmental Authority.

"Parties" means the Vendor and the Purchaser and "Party" means any one of them.

"**Patent Rights**" means all of the Vendor's right, title and interest whatsoever in and to the patent rights, patent registrations, patent continuations and patents, whether domestic or foreign and whether registered or unregistered, and all applications for registrations in respect thereof, as identified in the attached Schedule "A".

"**Permits and Licences**" means any and all licences, permits, approvals, authorizations, certificates, directives, Orders, variances, registrations, rights, privileges, concessions, granted, conferred or otherwise created by any Governmental Authority and held by or on behalf of the Vendor or other evidence of authority related to the Purchased Assets issued to, granted to, conferred upon, or otherwise created for the Debtor which relate to the ownership, maintenance, operation of the Debtor's business or the Purchased Assets.

"Permitted Encumbrances" means those Encumbrances set forth in Schedule "B" hereto.

"**Person**" is to be broadly interpreted and includes an individual, a corporation, a partnership, a trust, an unincorporated organization, a Governmental Authority (including the government of a country or any political subdivision thereof), or any agency or department of any such government, and the executors, administrators or other legal representatives of an individual in such capacity.

"**Personal Information**" means information about an identifiable individual as defined in applicable Privacy Law.

"**Privacy Law**" means the *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act*, SC 2000, c 5 and the *Personal Information Protection Act*, SA 2003, c P-6.5, if and to the extent applicable, and any other Applicable Law of any other Province or territory of Canada.

"Purchased Assets" means: (a) the Patent Rights; (b) the Books and Records; (c) the Permits and Licences; and (d) all other assets rights and privileges of any nature whatsoever of the Debtor which are subject to the Receivership Proceedings.

"Purchase Price" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(a).

"Receiver" has the meaning given in Recital A hereto.

"**Receiver's Certificate**" means the certificate attached to the Approval and Vesting Order substantially in the form attached as Schedule "C" and which is to be delivered by the Vendor to the Purchaser at the Closing Time in order to effect the transfer of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser free and clear of all Encumbrance, other than the Permitted Encumbrances, in form and substance satisfactory to the Parties.

"Receivership Proceedings" has the meaning given in Recital A.

"**Representative**" when used with respect to a Person means each director, officer, employee, consultant, subcontractor, financial adviser, legal counsel, accountant and other agent, adviser or representative of that Person.

"Second Deposit" has the meaning given in Section 3.1(d).

"Sunshine Kaidi" has the meaning given in Recital D hereto.

"Tax Returns" means all returns, reports, declarations, elections, notices, filings, information returns, statements and forms in respect of Taxes that are filed or required to be filed with any applicable Governmental Authority, including all amendments, schedules, attachments or supplements thereto and whether in tangible or electronic form.

"**Taxes**" means all taxes, charges, fees, levies, imposts and other assessments, including all income, sales, use, goods and services, harmonized, value added, capital, capital gains, alternative, net worth, transfer, profits, withholding, payroll, employer health, excise, real property and personal property taxes, and any other taxes, customs duties, fees, assessments or similar charges in the nature of a tax, including, Canada Pension Plan and provincial pension plan contributions, employment insurance payments and workers compensation premiums, together with any instalments with respect thereto, and any interest, fines and penalties, imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether disputed or not.

"**Transaction**" means the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets and all matters and transactions ancillary thereto as contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transaction Personal Information" means any Personal Information: (a) in the possession, custody or control of the Vendor at the Closing Time, including Personal Information about employees, suppliers, customers, directors, officers or shareholders that is disclosed to the Purchaser or any Representative of the Purchaser prior to the Closing Time by the Receiver or its Representatives; or (b) collected by the Purchaser or any Representative of the Purchaser prior to the Closing Time from the Receiver or their Representatives, in either case in connection with the Transaction.

"Transfer Taxes" has the meaning given in Section 3.4(a).

"Vendor" has the meaning given in the preamble hereto.

"Vendor's Solicitors" means MLT Aikins LLP.

1.2 Headings and Table of Contents.

The division of this Agreement into Articles and Sections and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.3 No Strict Construction.

The language used in this Agreement is the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent, and no rule of strict construction shall be applied against any Party.

1.4 Number and Gender.

Unless the context requires otherwise, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa and words importing gender include all genders. Where the word "including" or "includes" is used in this Agreement, it means "including (or includes) without limitation".

1.5 Business Days.

If any payment is required to be made or other action is required to be taken pursuant to this Agreement on a day which is not a Business Day, then such payment or action shall be made or taken on the next Business Day.

1.6 Currency and Payment Obligations.

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement:

- (a) All dollar amounts referred to in this Agreement are stated in Canadian Dollars; and
- (b) any payment contemplated by this Agreement shall be made by cash, certified cheque, wire transfer or any other method that provides immediately available funds.

1.7 Calculation of Time.

In this Agreement, a period of days shall be deemed to begin on the first day after the event which began the period and to end at 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the last day of the period. If any period of time is to expire hereunder on any day that is not a Business Day, the period shall be deemed to expire at 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the next succeeding Business Day.

1.8 Statute References.

Any reference in this Agreement to any statute or any section thereof shall, unless otherwise expressly stated, be deemed to be a reference to such statute or section as amended, restated or reenacted from time to time.

1.9 Section and Schedule References.

Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this Agreement to Sections or Schedules are to Sections or Schedules of this Agreement. The Schedules to this Agreement, listed as follows, are an integral part of this Agreement:

Schedule A	Patent Rights
Schedule B	Permitted Encumbrances
Schedule C	Form of Approval and Vesting Order

ARTICLE 2 PURCHASED ASSETS

2.1 Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets.

At the Closing Time, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Approval and Vesting Order, the Vendor shall sell and the Purchaser shall purchase all of the Debtor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which shall be free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, to the extent and as provided for in the Approval and Vesting Order.

2.2 Assumption of Assumed Liabilities

At the Closing Time, on and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall assume and agree to pay when due and perform and discharge in accordance with their terms, any Liabilities in respect of the Purchased Assets incurred or arising as a direct result of events occurring subsequent to Closing (collectively, the "Assumed Liabilities"). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall not assume any Liabilities hereunder other than the Assumed Liabilities.

2.3 Delivery of Purchased Assets.

Delivery of the Purchased Assets shall be deemed to occur at the Closing Time.

ARTICLE 3 PURCHASE PRICE

3.1 Purchase Price.

The Purchase Price will be satisfied by the Purchaser as follows:

- (a) The purchase price for the Purchased Assets is and shall be the sum of inclusive of any applicable Canadian taxes, including any Transfer Taxes payable pursuant to Section 3.4 (the "Purchase Price"), payable as follows:
 - (i) The Purchaser shall pay the cash sum of which shall be inclusive of any applicable Canadian taxes, including any Transfer Taxes payable pursuant to Section 3.4 (the "Cash Component"), provided that if the Purchaser elects and the Receiver permits (in it sole discretion), a portion of such cash component may be satisfied by the assumption by the Purchaser of trade and employee liabilities of the Debtor (up to a maximum of); and
 - (ii) The Purchaser shall pay an amount equal to the Alter Debt, up to a maximum of , by way of a credit bid of of the Alter Debt (the "**Credit Bid**"), on the following terms:

- (A) the Credit Bid portion of the Purchase Price is and will be deemed to be set off on Closing against the nominal amount of the Alter Debt up to a maximum of , in full satisfaction of the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price;
- (B) if the Alter Debt is determined to be lower than \$ or not owing at all, the Purchase Price will be reduced accordingly, by reducing the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price to the actual amount of the Alter Debt;
- (C) if the Alter Debt is determined to have an actual value less than the nominal amount of the Alter Debt for any reason, there shall be no obligation on the Purchaser to top up the price in any way; and
- (D) under no circumstances will the Purchaser or any of its affiliates have any liability under this agreement to pay any cash amount beyond the Cash Component of the Purchase Price, and any amounts paid to date (including the Harvest Receivership Payments). The Credit Bid portion of the Purchase Price is and will be at all times non-recourse to the Purchaser and its affiliates in all respects, and there shall be no recourse of any nature for any reason against the Purchaser or its affiliates by the Receiver or any other party in respect of the Credit Bid component of the Purchase Price.
- (b) The Purchaser may, at any time prior to, on, or after Closing and in its sole discretion, elect to subordinate or arrange for the subordination of the Alter Debt (or any portion thereof) to such other debts of the Debtor owing to other creditors of the Debtor as the Purchaser may specify.
- (c) Contemporaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Purchaser, the Purchaser has paid a deposit to the Receiver in the amount of (the "First Deposit"), which the Vendor acknowledges it has received from the Purchaser on account of the Cash Component of the Purchase Price and holds in trust pending the Closing of this transaction and subject to the terms hereof.
- (d) The Purchaser will, no later than November 2, 2021, pay an additional deposit to the Receiver in the amount of (the "Second Deposit", and together with the First Deposit, the "Deposits"), which the Vendor acknowledges it will hold in trust on account of the Cash Component of the Purchase Price pending the Closing of this transaction and subject to the terms hereof.

- (e) The Deposits shall be held in trust by the Receiver and dealt with as follows:
 - (i) If the Vendor fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Purchaser, the Deposits shall be promptly returned to the Purchaser, and the Parties shall have no further obligations or liabilities to one another hereunder.
 - (ii) If the Purchaser:
 - (A) fails to pay the Second Deposit by the date specified in Section 3.1(d); or
 - (B) fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Vendor,

then the entirety of the First Deposit shall be forfeited and paid to the Vendor as a genuine pre-estimate of the damages suffered by the Vendor on account of the Purchaser so failing to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- (iii) In addition to and notwithstanding Section 3.1(e)(ii) above, if the Purchaser:
 - (A) has paid the Second Deposit;
 - (B) has extended the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.2; and
 - (C) fails to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for any reason except due to a default by the Vendor,

then the sum of from the Second Deposit shall be additionally forfeited and paid to the Vendor as a genuine pre-estimate of the damages suffered by the Vendor on account of the Purchaser so failing to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, with the balance of the Second Deposit to be promptly returned to the Purchaser. For greater certainty, the foregoing forfeiture of such portion of the Second Deposit, if applicable, is intended to be in addition to the forfeiture of the First Deposit.

(iv) Subject to the foregoing paragraphs, the Deposits shall be applied to the Purchase Price on Closing.

3.2 Satisfaction of Purchase Price

The Purchaser shall satisfy the Purchase Price (less any Deposits paid) at the Closing Time by payment to the Receiver by way of bank draft or certified cheque drawn on a Canadian chartered bank made payable to the Receiver or by wire transfer to an account designated by the Receiver.

3.3 Allocation of Purchase Price.

The Purchase Price shall be allocated among the Purchased Assets in the manner agreed to by the Purchaser and Vendor prior to Closing (acting reasonably). The Parties further agree to execute and file all Tax Returns and prepare all financial statements, returns and other instruments on the basis of such allocations, provided that each Party shall be responsible for filing their own tax returns and paying all taxes due thereunder of any kind whatsoever.

3.4 Taxes

- (a) The Purchaser shall be liable for and shall pay all federal and provincial sales taxes and all other similar Taxes or other like charges, including land transfer fees and any transfer fees, properly payable by the Purchaser in connection with the transfer of the Purchased Assets by the Vendor to the Purchaser ("**Transfer Taxes**"), but specifically excluding any and all taxes based on the income, capital or corporation taxes payable by the Vendor.
- (b) If available, the Purchaser and the Vendor shall jointly elect under subsection 167(1) of the ETA that no GST be payable in respect of the sale and transfer of the Purchased Assets and the Purchaser shall file such election in compliance with the requirements of the ETA with the applicable tax authorities within the time and in the manner required by the relevant Applicable Law.
- (c) If available, the Purchaser and the Vendor shall, if applicable, and at the sole election of the Purchaser, jointly execute and file an election under Section 20(24) of the ITA in the manner required by Section 20(25) of the ITA and under the equivalent or corresponding provisions of any other applicable provincial or territorial statute, in the prescribed forms and within the time period permitted under the ITA and under any other applicable provincial or territorial statute, as to such amount paid by the Vendor to the Purchaser for assuming future obligations. In this regard, the Purchaser and the Vendor pursuant to this Agreement, having a value equal to the amount elected under Section 20(24) of the ITA and the equivalent provisions of any applicable provincial or territorial statute, is being transferred by the Vendor as payment for the assumption of such future obligations by the Purchaser.
- (d) If any payment made by any of the Vendor or the Purchaser as a result of a breach, modification or termination of this Agreement, or of any other agreement or document delivered pursuant to this Agreement, is deemed by the ETA to include

GST, or is deemed by any other applicable legislation to include a similar value added or multi-staged tax, the amount of such payment or forfeiture shall be increased accordingly. For greater certainty, if the Purchaser is required by Applicable Law to deduct or withhold any amount from any payment made by it, then such payment shall be increased by an additional amount such that the amount received by the Vendor after such deduction or withholding (including deduction or withholding from such additional amount) is equal to the amount that the Vendor would have received absent any such deduction or withholding.

- The Purchaser represents and warrants that it is not registered to collect and remit (e) GST pursuant to the ETA. Accordingly, to the extent that any GST is payable by the Purchaser in respect of its purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder, the Purchaser shall pay all such GST to the Vendor, and the Vendor shall collect and remit all such GST to the Receiver General of Canada, provided that the Cash Component of the Purchase Price shall be deemed to be inclusive of any applicable GST and any other applicable Canadian (federal and provincial) taxes such that no further amount shall need to be paid by the Purchaser to the Vendor on account of any Canadian (federal and provincial) taxes of any nature whatsoever, and the Vendor shall satisfy any applicable GST from the Cash Component of the Purchase Price. The Purchaser shall indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from and against all claims and demands for the payment or remittance of GST payable by Purchaser in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets, including penalties and interest thereon and any liability or costs incurred as a result of the Purchaser's failure to pay such GST to the Vendor, provided that the Vendor shall indemnify and save harmless the Purchaser from and against all claims and demands, including penalties and interest thereon, resulting from the Vendor's failure to remit any such GST (after receipt thereof from the Purchaser) to the Receiver General of Canada in a timely manner.
- (f) Subject to the provisions of subsection (e) above, the Purchaser agrees to indemnify and save the Vendor harmless from and against all claims and demands for payment of all Taxes payable by Purchaser in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets, including penalties and interest thereon and any liability or costs incurred as a result of any failure to pay such taxes when due.

ARTICLE 4 PRE-CLOSING MATTERS AND COVENANTS

4.1 Pre-Closing Risk and Post-Damage Entitlements.

The Purchased Assets are and shall remain at the Vendor's risk until Closing. From and after Closing, the Purchased Assets shall be at the risk of the Purchaser. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent that legal ownership of any Purchased Assets are not registered in name of the Purchaser as of the Closing Time, the Vendor shall hold legal title thereto as bare trustee for the benefit of the Purchaser until such time as legal ownership thereof is registered in the name of the Purchaser.

4.2 Motion for Approval and Vesting Order.

This Agreement is subject to Court approval, and Closing is subject to the granting of the Approval and Vesting Order. The Vendor shall file with the Court, as soon as reasonably practicable following execution and delivery of this Agreement, a motion seeking the Court's granting of the Approval and Vesting Order. The Purchaser shall cooperate with the Vendor in their efforts to obtain the Approval and Vesting Order. The Purchaser, at its own expense, will promptly provide to the Vendor all such information within its possession or under its control as the Vendor may reasonably request to obtain the Approval and Vesting Order.

4.3 Books and Records.

The Purchaser shall preserve and keep the Books and Records acquired by it pursuant to this Agreement for a period of six (6) years after Closing, or for any longer periods as may be required by any Applicable Laws applying to such Books and Records. The Purchaser shall make such Books and Records, as well as electronic copies of such Books and Records (to the extent reasonably feasible), available to the Vendor, and their respective Representatives and successors, and any trustee in bankruptcy of the Debtor, and shall permit any of the foregoing Persons to take copies of such Books and Records as they may require.

4.4 Cooperation and Consultation with Governmental Authorities

All meetings, submissions, filings, and proposals made by or on behalf of either Party before any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, in connection with the consummation of the Transaction (but, for the avoidance of doubt, not including any interactions between the Vendor or the Purchaser with Governmental Authorities in the ordinary course of business, any disclosure which is not permitted by Applicable Law or any disclosure containing confidential information) shall be disclosed to the other Party hereunder in advance of any filing, submission or attendance, it being the intent that the Parties will consult and cooperate with one another, and consider in good faith the views of one another, in connection with any such filings, meetings, submissions and proposals. Each Party shall give notice to the other Party with respect to any meeting, submission, discussion, appearance or contact with any Governmental Authority or the staff or regulators of any Governmental Authority, with such notice being sufficient to provide the other Party with the opportunity to attend and participate in such meeting, discussion, appearance or contact (except where such Governmental Authority expressly requests that such Party not attend or participate in such meeting, discussion, appearance or contact). Notwithstanding any requirement under this Section 4.4, a Party shall not be required to provide the other Party with any information required to be provided under this Section 4.4 where the information is confidential and competitively sensitive, in which case the supplying Party shall provide a redacted version to the requesting Party and shall provide the information on a nonredacted basis to the receiving Party's external counsel, and the receiving Party agrees that it shall neither request nor receive such non-redacted information from its external counsel.

4.5 Transactional Personal Information

Purchaser shall comply with Privacy Law in the course of collecting, using and disclosing Transaction Personal Information. The Purchaser shall cause its Representatives to observe the terms of this Section 4.5 and to protect and safeguard Transaction Personal Information in their possession in accordance with Privacy Law. The Purchaser shall collect Transaction Personal Information prior to Closing only for purposes related to the Transaction. The Purchaser shall not, without the consent of the individuals to whom such Personal Information relates or as permitted or required by Applicable Law, use or disclose Transaction Personal Information: (a) for purposes other than those for which such Transaction Personal Information was collected by the Vendor prior to the Closing; and (b) for a purpose which does not relate directly to the carrying out the Transaction.

4.6 Regulatory Approval, Permits and Licences

- (a) The Vendor shall take commercially reasonable steps to keep all Permits and Licences held by it in full force and effect and, to the extent that such Permits and Licences are transferrable, they shall have been assigned to the Purchaser prior to Closing, or by such other date that the Vendor and Purchaser mutually agree.
- (b) The Purchaser and Vendor shall promptly following the execution of this Agreement use commercially reasonable steps, including making or causing to be made all filings, submissions and applications required under any Applicable Law and take all such other steps required to transfer any Permits and Licences held by the Vendor to the Purchaser or to permit the re-issuance in favour of the Purchaser of any such Permits and Licences and to obtain all consents, authorizations, Orders and approvals from all Governmental Authorities necessary in connection with this Agreement and the Transaction.
- (c) The Parties shall not unreasonably take any action that will have the effect of delaying, impairing or impeding the receipt of any required consents, authorizations, Orders and approvals.

4.7 Indemnity

The Purchaser agrees to indemnify the Vendor, and save them harmless against, and will reimburse or compensate them for, any damages arising from, in connection with or related in any manner whatsoever to:

- (a) any Transfer Taxes (including penalties and interest) which may be assessed against any of the Vendor, including, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any Transfer Taxes which may be assessed against any of the Vendor in the event that any election made pursuant to Section 3.4 is challenged by the relevant tax authority as being inapplicable to the Transaction, or as a result of the Purchaser's failure to file such elections within the prescribed time;
- (b) the collection, use or disclosure of Transaction Personal Information by the Purchaser and its Representatives; and

(c) the Purchaser's failure to pay when due and perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities in accordance with their terms.

4.8 Satisfaction of Conditions

The Purchaser and the Vendor shall cooperate with each other and shall use commercially reasonable efforts and take such steps as are reasonably necessary to satisfy, by the applicable time for each:

- (a) the conditions under Section 6.1 (in the case of the Purchaser);
- (b) the conditions under Section 6.2 (in the case of the Vendor); and
- (c) the conditions under Section 6.4 (in the case of both the Vendor and the Purchaser).

ARTICLE 5 CLOSING ARRANGEMENTS

5.1 Closing.

The Closing shall take place at 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) (the "**Closing Time**") on the Closing Date at the offices of the Vendor's Solicitors, or at such other time on the Closing Date or such other place as may be agreed orally or in writing by the Vendor and the Purchaser.

5.2 Extension of Closing Date.

The Purchaser may, in its sole discretion and upon written notice to the Receiver delivered no later than November 26, 2021, extend the Closing Date to December 30, 2021. For greater certainty, upon such extension, references to the "Closing Date" hereunder shall be read and understood to mean December 30, 2021.

5.3 Vendor's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Vendor shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Purchaser the following documents:

- (a) the tax elections as contemplated by Section 3.4(b) and (c), executed by the Vendor, if applicable;
- (b) the Approval and Vesting Order as issued by the Court;
- (c) the General Conveyance, duly executed by the Vendor;
- (d) any specific conveyances, assignments, transfers, novations and other documents or instruments that are reasonably required or desirable to convey, assign and transfer the interest of the Vendor in and to the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser and (if applicable) to novate the Purchaser in the place and stead of the Vendor with

respect to the Purchased Assets (including, without limitation, any patent assignments required by any Governmental Authority), each as executed by the Vendor;

- (e) the Books and Records; and
- (f) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Purchaser may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement all of which shall be in a form satisfactory to the Parties, acting reasonably.

5.4 Purchaser's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Purchaser shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Vendor the following documents and payments:

- (a) the Purchase Price less the Deposits;
- (b) subject to Section 3.4(a), the Transfer Taxes;
- (c) the tax election as contemplated by Section 3.4(b) and (c), executed by the Purchaser, if applicable;
- (d) the General Conveyance, duly executed by the Purchaser;
- (e) any specific conveyances, assignments, transfers, novations and other documents or instruments that are reasonably required or desirable to convey, assign and transfer the interest of the Vendor in and to the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser and (if applicable) to novate the Purchaser in the place and stead of the Vendor with respect to the Purchased Assets (including, without limitation, any patent assignments required by any Governmental Authority), each as executed by the Purchaser;
- (f) a bring-down certificate executed by a senior officer of the Purchaser dated as of the Closing Date, certifying that (i) all of the representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement are true as of the Closing Date, with the same effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date and (ii) that each of the terms and conditions set out in this Agreement to be complied with or performed by the Purchaser at or prior to Closing have been complied with or performed by the Purchaser in all material respects;
- (g) a certificate of status for the Purchaser and/or any other similar evidence of incorporation or registration in any jurisdiction where an applicable Governmental Authority requires the Purchaser to be incorporated or registered in order to take assignment of and hold title to any Purchased Assets; and

(h) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Receiver may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement, in such form as is satisfactory to the Parties acting reasonably.

5.5 Confidentiality.

Both prior to the Closing Date and, if the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder fails to occur for whatever reason thereafter, the Purchaser will not disclose to anyone or use for its own or for any purpose other than the purpose contemplated by this Agreement any confidential information concerning the Debtor or the operations obtained by the Purchaser pursuant hereto, and will hold all such information in the strictest confidence and, if the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets hereunder fails to occur for whatever reason, will return all documents, records and all other information or data relating to Debtor or to the operations which the Purchaser obtained pursuant to this Agreement. The Purchaser acknowledges that until and subject to Closing, such confidential information is the sole property of the Debtor and, except for the use of such confidential information by the Purchaser to evaluate the within transaction during its due diligence therefor, the Debtor is the sole Person entitled to use, exploit and benefit from such confidential information.

ARTICLE 6 CONDITIONS OF CLOSING

6.1 Purchaser's Conditions.

The Purchaser shall not be obligated to complete the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement unless, at or before the Closing Time, each of the following conditions has been satisfied, it being understood that the following conditions are included for the exclusive benefit of the Purchaser and may be waived, in whole or in part, in writing by the Purchaser at any time; and the Vendor agrees with the Purchaser to take all such actions, steps and proceedings within its reasonable control as may be necessary to ensure that the following conditions are fulfilled at or before the Closing Time:

- (a) this Agreement shall be executed by a duly authorized representative of the Vendor;
- (b) all representations and warranties of the Vendor contained in this Agreement shall be true as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made as of that time; and
- (c) the Vendor shall have performed and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be performed or complied with at or before Closing Time and shall have executed and delivered or caused to have been executed and delivered to the Purchaser at the Closing Time all the documents contemplated in Section 5.3 or elsewhere in this Agreement.
- (d) there shall be no action, litigation or proceedings pending or threatened or order issued by a court against either of the parties, or involving any of the Purchased

Assets, for the purpose of enjoining, preventing or restraining the completion of the Transaction.

6.2 Vendor's Conditions.

The Vendor shall not be obligated to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement unless, at or before the Closing Time, each of the following conditions has been satisfied, it being understood that the following conditions are included for the exclusive benefit of the Vendor, and may be waived, in whole or in part, in writing by the Vendor at any time; and the Purchaser agrees with the Vendor to take all such actions, steps and proceedings within the Purchaser's reasonable control as may be necessary to ensure that the following conditions are fulfilled at or before the Closing Time:

- (a) this Agreement shall be executed by a duly authorized representative of the Purchaser;
- (b) all representation and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement shall be true as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made as of that time;
- (c) the Purchaser shall have performed and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be to be performed by or complied with at or before the Closing Time and shall have executed and delivered or caused to have been executed and delivered to the Vendor at the Closing Time all the documents contemplated in Section 5.4 or elsewhere in this Agreement; and
- (d) there shall be no action, litigation or proceedings pending or threatened or order issued by a court against either of the parties, or involving any of the Purchased Assets, for the purpose of enjoining, preventing or restraining the completion of the Transaction.

6.3 Condition Not Fulfilled.

If any condition in Section 6.1 or 6.2 shall not have been fulfilled at or before the Closing Time, then the Vendor or the Purchaser, as applicable depending on the circumstance, in its sole discretion may, without limiting any rights or remedies available to such party at law or in equity, either:

- (a) Terminate this Agreement by notice to the other Party in which event the first Party shall be released from all obligations under this Agreement; or
- (b) waive compliance with any such condition without prejudice to its right of termination in the event of non-fulfillment of any other condition.

6.4 Mutual Conditions

The obligations of the Vendor and the Purchaser hereunder are subject to the mutual conditions that:

- (a) the Approval and Vesting Order shall have been made by the Court approving this Agreement and the Transaction and vesting in the Purchaser all the right, title and interest of the Debtor in and to the Purchased Assets free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than the Permitted Encumbrances;
- (b) the Approval and Vesting Order will not have been stayed, varied or vacated and no order will have been issued and no action or proceeding will be pending to restrain or prohibit the completion of the transactions herein contemplated; and
- (c) from the Effective Date, no Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, or promulgated any Final Order or Applicable Law which has the effect of: (a) making any of the Transaction illegal; or (b) otherwise prohibiting, preventing or restraining the consummation of any of the Transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

The Parties hereto acknowledge that the foregoing conditions are for the mutual benefit of the Vendor and the Purchaser and cannot be waived by either Party.

6.5 Receiver's Certificate.

When the conditions to Closing set out in Sections 6.1, 6.2, and 6.4, have been satisfied and/or waived by the Vendor and/or the Purchaser, as applicable, the Vendor and the Purchaser will each deliver to the Receiver written confirmation that such conditions of Closing, as applicable, have been satisfied and/or waived and upon the payment in full of the Purchase Price on the Closing Date, and the payment in full of any Transfer Taxes payable by the Purchaser on Closing, the Receiver shall: (a) issue forthwith its Receiver's Certificate concurrently to the Debtor and the Purchaser, at which time the Closing will be deemed to have occurred; and (b) file as soon as practicable a copy of the Receiver's Certificate with the Court (and shall provide confirmation of such filing to the Vendor and the Purchaser). In regard to the foregoing, the Receiver will be relying exclusively on the basis of the certificates to be provided as per this Section 6.5 and without any obligation whatsoever to verify the satisfaction or waiver of the applicable conditions.

ARTICLE 7 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

7.1 **Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser.**

The Purchaser represents and warrants as follows to the Vendor at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Vendor is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with the sale by the Vendor of the Purchased Assets:

(a) *Incorporation and Power*. The Purchaser is a corporation duly incorporated under the Applicable Laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and is duly organized, validly subsisting and in good standing under such Applicable Laws. The Purchaser is, as applicable, duly incorporated or registered in any jurisdiction where an applicable Governmental Authority requires the Purchaser to be incorporated or registered in order to take assignment of and hold title to any Purchased Assets, and is in good standing with such Governmental Authority.

- (b) *Due Authorization*. The Purchaser has all necessary corporate power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and all other agreements and instruments to be executed by it as contemplated by this Agreement and to carry out its obligations under this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments and the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such other agreement and such other agreements and instruments and the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such other agreements and such other agreements and instruments have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Purchaser.
- (c) *Enforceability of Obligations*. This Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser enforceable against the Purchaser in accordance with its terms subject, however, to limitations on enforcement imposed by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other Applicable Laws affecting the enforcement of the rights of creditors or others and to the extent that equitable remedies such as specific performance and injunctions are only available in the discretion of the court from which they are sought.
- (d) *Financial Ability.* The Purchaser has the financial ability through its own resources or through financing that has been arranged with a recognized financial lending institution, to close the Transaction contemplated herein and pay the balance of the Purchase Price, the Transfer Taxes on the Closing Date. The Purchaser confirms that it has delivered to the Vendor evidence of such financial ability by way of a copy of a binding commitment letter or letter from its banking institution confirming the foregoing, and which is satisfactory to the Vendor.
- (e) *Brokers and Finders.* There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of the Purchaser.
- (f) *Approvals.* No consent, waiver, authorization or approval of any Person and no notice or declaration to or filing or registration with any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the execution and delivery by the Purchaser of this Agreement or all other agreements and instruments to be executed by the Purchaser or the performance of its obligations hereunder or thereunder.
- (g) ETA. The Purchaser is not registered under Part IX of the ETA.
- (h) *ICA*. The Purchaser is not a "non-Canadian" within the meaning of the *ICA*, or, if the Purchaser is a "non-Canadian", the Purchaser is a "WTO investor" within the meaning of the *ICA*.

7.2 Representations and Warranties of the Vendor.

The Vendor represents and warrants as follows to the Purchaser at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Purchaser is relying upon such representation and warranties in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets:

- (a) *Authority to Sell*: Subject to obtaining the Approval and Vesting Order prior to Closing, on Closing the Vendor shall have the power and authority to sell the Purchased Assets, in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Approval and Vesting Order.
- (b) *Enforceability of Obligations*. Subject to the entry of the Approval and Vesting Order and any other orders required by the Court in connection with the transactions contemplated herein, this Agreement constitutes a valid and legally binding obligation of the Receiver, enforceable against the Receiver in accordance with its terms.
- (c) *Brokers and Finders.* There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of the Vendor.
- (d) *ITA*. The Vendor is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the *ITA*.
- (e) *ETA*. The Vendor is registered for GST purposes under Part IX of the *ETA*.

7.3 Survival of Representations and Warranties.

The representations and warranties of the Purchaser and Vendor contained in Sections 8.1 and 8.2, respectively, or any other agreement, certificate or instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Closing for three (3) months.

7.4 "As is, Where is".

The Purchaser acknowledges that the Vendor is selling the Purchased Assets on an "as is, where is" basis as they shall exist on the Closing Date. The Purchaser further acknowledges that it has entered into this Agreement on the basis that the Purchaser has conducted such inspections of the condition of and title to the Purchased Assets as it deemed appropriate and has satisfied itself with regard to these matters. No representation, warranty or condition is expressed or can be implied as to title, encumbrances, description, fitness for purpose, merchantability, condition, quantity or quality or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever concerning the Purchased Assets or the right of the Vendor to sell or assign same, save and except as expressly represented or warranted herein. The Purchaser further acknowledges that all written and oral information (including, without limitation, analyses, financial information and projections, compilations and studies) obtained by the Purchaser from the Vendor with respect to the Purchased Assets or otherwise relating to the Transactions has been obtained for the convenience of the Purchaser only and is not warranted to be accurate or complete. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing:

- (a) the Vendor has made no representation or warranty as to any regulatory approvals, licences, permits, consents or authorizations, including the Permits and Licences, that may be needed to complete the Transactions or to operate or carry on the business of the Debtor or any portion thereof, and the Purchaser is relying entirely on its own investigation, due diligence and inquiries in connection with such matters;
- (b) all written and oral information or data obtained from the Receiver and the Vendor, including in any teaser letter, asset listing, confidential information memorandum or other document made available to the Purchaser (including in certain "data rooms", management presentations, site visits and diligence meetings or telephone calls), with respect to the Purchased Assets, and the business of the Debtor has been obtained for the convenience of the Purchaser only, and the Receiver and the Vendor have made no representation or warranty, express or implied, statutory or otherwise as to the accuracy or completeness of any such information;
- (c) any information or data regarding or describing the Purchased Assets or the business of the Debtor or in any other agreement or instrument contemplated hereby, is for identification purposes only, is not relied upon by the Purchaser, and no representation, warranty or condition, express or implied, has or will be given by the Receiver, the Vendor or any other Person concerning the completeness or accuracy of such information or descriptions;
- (d) except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the Purchaser hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waives any and all actual or potential rights or claims the Purchaser might have against the Receiver or any employee of the Receiver of any of the Receiver's pursuant to any warranty, express or implied, legal or conventional, of any kind or type, other than those representations and warranties of the Vendor expressly set forth in Section (g). Such waiver is absolute, unlimited, and includes, but is not limited to, waiver of express warranties, implied warranties of occupancy, strict liability and claims of every kind and type, including claims regarding defects, whether or not discoverable or latent, product liability claims, or similar claims, and all other claims that may be later created or conceived in strict liability or as strict liability type claims and rights; and
- (e) this Section 7.4 shall not merge on Closing and is deemed incorporated by reference in all Closing documents and deliveries.

ARTICLE 8 TERMINATION

8.1 Termination by the Parties

This Agreement may be terminated by such Parties listed below provided that the Party terminating the Agreement is not in breach of its obligations hereunder:

- (a) upon the mutual written agreement of the Vendor and the Purchaser, provided however that if this Agreement has been approved by the Court, any such termination shall require either the consent of the Receiver or approval of the Court;
- (b) pursuant to Section 6.1 by the Purchaser;
- (c) pursuant to Section 6.2 by the Vendor; and
- (d) pursuant to Section 6.3 and/or 6.4 by either Party.

8.2 Effect of Termination

- (a) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or Section 8.1(d), all the obligations of both the Vendor and the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement shall be at an end and the Purchaser shall be entitled to have the Deposits returned without interest and without deduction;
- (b) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(b), the Vendor shall return the Deposits to the Purchaser forthwith, without interest and without deduction, and the Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that it shall have no further rights or remedies against the Vendor arising out of the termination of this Agreement;
- (c) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(c), the Deposits shall be forfeited to the Vendor as liquidated damages and the Vendor shall have the right to pursue any other rights and remedies against the Purchaser available at law or in equity; and
- (d) if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1, all further obligations of the Parties, other than those outlined in Section 8.2(a) through (c), will terminate and no Party will have any Liability or further obligations hereunder, except as contemplated in Section 4.5 (Transaction Personal Information), Section 4.7 (Indemnity), Section 8.2 (Effect of Termination), Section 9.2 (Expenses), Section 9.3 (Announcements), Section 9.4 (Notices), Section 9.8 (Entire Agreement), Section 9.10 (Severability), Section 9.13 (Receiver's Capacity), Section 9.14 (Governing Law), Section 9.15 (Dispute Resolution), Section 9.16 (Attornment), 9.17 (Successors and Assigns), 9.18 (Assignment), and 9.19 (Third Party Beneficiaries), which shall survive such termination.

ARTICLE 9 GENERAL

9.1 Further Assurances.

Each Party shall promptly do, execute, deliver or cause to be done, executed and delivered all further acts, documents and things in connection with this Agreement that the other Party may reasonably require, for the purposes of giving effect to this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Receiver will: (a) take reasonable steps once the Court issues the

Approval and Vesting Order to forthwith conduct a claims process to determine and bar certain claims against the Debtor, including seeking such Orders from the Court as may be necessary to give effect to same; and (b) upon completion of same, take such further steps as may be reasonably necessary to effect its discharge in a timely manner, and to the terminate the applicability of the receivership to Debtor's ability to conduct its future business and affairs so as to return control of the company to its shareholders, board and management.

9.2 Expenses.

Except as otherwise provided herein, each Party shall be responsible for its own legal and other expenses (including any Taxes imposed on such expenses) incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Transaction contemplated by this Agreement and for the payment of any broker's commission, finder's fee, legal fees, bankers, investment bankers or like payment payable by it in respect of the Transaction.

9.3 Announcements.

While the Vendor may in its sole discretion seek a sealing order with respect to the Purchase Price for a limited period of time subsequent to Closing, the Vendor shall be entitled to disclose this Agreement and all information provided by the Purchaser in connection herewith may be disclosed to the Court and to parties of interest in the Receivership Proceedings and a copy of this Agreement may be posted on the Receiver's website maintained in connection with the Receivership Proceedings, but all such posted or provided information, including this Agreement, shall only be so posted or provided on a redacted basis unless otherwise agreed by the Purchaser, with such redacted versions to be approved by the Purchaser prior to any such disclosure, posting or provision. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, unless such information is otherwise publicly disclosed or, upon the advice of counsel, required by Applicable Law or by any Governmental Authority to be disclosed (including in any Tax Returns), neither the Vendor, the Purchaser nor the Receiver shall disclose the quantum of the Purchase Price without the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Purchaser.

9.4 Notices.

- (a) Any notice, certificate, consent or other communication required or permitted to be given or made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be effectively given and made if (i) delivered personally, (ii) sent by prepaid courier service or mail, or (iii) sent by fax, e-mail or other similar means of electronic communication, in each case to the applicable address set out below:
 - (i) if to the Vendor, to:

MNP Ltd. 1500, 640 5th Ave SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 3G4-Attention: Victor Kroeger Email: vic.kroeger@mnp.ca

with a copy to:

MLT Aikins LLP 2100 Livingston Place 222, 3rd Avenue Calgary, Alberta T2P 0B4 Attention: Ryan Zahara Email: rzahara@mltaikins.com

(ii) if to the Purchaser, to:

SkyFuel Inc.

c/o Kaidi Mansion, T1 Jiangxia Avenue Eastlake Newtech Development Zone Wuhan, 430223, Hubei, China Attention: Li (Miki) Huijun Fax: +86-27-67869031 Email: kdlihuijun@126.com

With a copy to:

Gardiner Roberts LLP Bay Adelaide Centre - East Tower, 22 Adelaide St W, Ste. 3600, Toronto, ON M5H 4E3 Canada Attention: Chris Besant Fax +1 416.865.6636

Email cbesant@grllp.com

(b) Any such communication so given or made shall be deemed to have been given or made and to have been received on the day of delivery if delivered, or on the day of faxing or sending by other means of recorded electronic communication, provided that such day in either event is a Business Day and the communication is so delivered, faxed or sent before 4:30 p.m. on such day. Otherwise, such communication shall be deemed to have been given and made and to have been received on the next following Business Day. Any such communication sent by mail shall be deemed to have been given and made and to have been received on the fifth (5th) Business Day following the mailing thereof; provided however that no such communication shall be mailed during any actual or apprehended

disruption of postal services. Any such communication given or made in any other manner shall be deemed to have been given or made and to have been received only upon actual receipt.

(c) Any Party may from time to time change its address under this Section 9.4(c) by notice to the other Party given in the manner provided by this Section.

9.5 Time of Essence.

Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement in all respects.

9.6 **Post-Closing Wind-Up of Receivership Proceedings**

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall operate to restrict in any way the rights of the Receiver to distribute any of the assets of the Vendor, or otherwise wind up the Receivership Proceedings as it may determine in its sole discretion after the Closing, even if doing so may impair the Vendor's ability to provide or perform any further cooperation, assistance or further assurances as may otherwise be provided under this Agreement.

9.7 Time Periods.

Unless otherwise specified, time periods within or following which any payment is to be made or act is to be done shall be calculated by excluding the day on which the period commences and including the day on which the period ends and by extending the period to the next Business Day following if the last day of the period is not a Business Day.

9.8 Entire Agreement.

This Agreement and the agreements and other documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement, constitute the entire agreement between the Parties and set out all the covenants, promises, warranties, representations, conditions, understandings and agreements between the Parties pertaining to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, whether oral or written. There are no covenants, promises, warranties, representations, conditions, understandings or other agreements, oral or written, express, implied or collateral between the Parties in connection with the subject matter of this Agreement and any document required to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement.

9.9 Amendments and Waiver.

No amendment of any provision of this Agreement shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Purchaser and the Vendor. The Vendor and the Purchaser may consent to any such amendment at any time prior to the Closing with the requisite corporate authorization. No waiver by either Party of any default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder, whether intentional or not, shall be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence.

9.10 Severability.

Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability and shall be severed from the balance of this Agreement, all without affecting the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

9.11 Remedies Cumulative

The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided to a Party are cumulative and in addition to and not exclusive of or in substitution for any rights, remedies, powers and privileges otherwise available to that Party.

9.12 Language.

The Parties have required that this Agreement and all deeds, documents and notices relating to this Agreement be drawn up in the English language.

9.13 Receiver's Capacity.

The Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that the Receiver acting in its capacity as Courtappointment receiver of all the assets, undertakings, and properties of the Debtor, will have no liability in connection with this Agreement whatsoever in its capacity as Receiver, in its personal or corporate capacity or otherwise.

9.14 Governing Law.

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Alberta and the laws of Canada applicable therein.

9.15 Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises with respect to the interpretation or enforcement of this Agreement, including as to what constitutes a breach or material breach of this Agreement for the purposes of this Section 9.15, such dispute shall be determined by the Court within the Receivership Proceedings, or by such other Person or in such other manner as the Court may direct. Without prejudice to the ability of any of the Vendor or the Purchaser to enforce this Agreement in any other proper jurisdiction, the Purchaser and the Vendor irrevocably submit and attorn to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.

9.16 Attornment

Each Party agrees: (a) that any Legal Proceeding relating to this Agreement must be brought in the Court, and for that purpose now irrevocably and unconditionally attorns and submits to the jurisdiction of the Court; (b) that it irrevocably waives any right to, and shall not, oppose any such Legal Proceeding in the Province of Alberta on any jurisdictional basis, including forum non convenience; and (c) not to oppose the enforcement against it in any other jurisdiction of any Order

duly obtained from the Court as contemplated by this Section 9.16. Each Party agrees that service of process on such Party as provided in Section 9.4 shall be deemed effective service of process on such Party.

9.17 Successors and Assigns.

This Agreement shall be binding upon and enure to the benefit of the Parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

9.18 Assignment.

This Agreement may not be assigned by the Purchaser except with the prior written consent of the Vendor, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

9.19 No Third Party Beneficiaries.

This Agreement shall not confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns or as specifically referred to herein.

9.20 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts including by way of stamp signature or DocuSign signature duly authorized by the signatory Parties, and such counterparts together shall constitute a single instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of this Agreement by electronic means, including, without limitation, by facsimile or email transmission or by electronic delivery in portable document format (".pdf") or tagged image file format (".tif"), shall be equally effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof.

[Remainder of page left intentionally blank; signature page to follow.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Purchaser has executed this Agreement.

SKYFUEL INC.

By: ______ Name: Chen Yilong

Title: Chairman

ACCEPTANCE

The Vendor hereby accepts the above and agrees to and with the Purchaser to duly complete the sale of the Purchased Assets on the terms and conditions above mentioned and to observe and perform the covenants and undertakings therein set out.

DATED as of this 22 day of Cover 2021.

MNP LTD., solely in its capacity as Courtappointed receiver of the current and future assets, undertakings and properties of Alter NRG Corp., and not in its personal capacity and without personal or corporate liability

By:

Name: Victor Kroeger Title: Senior Vice President

SCHEDULE "A" PATENT RIGHTS

Appendix A - Assets Included in Sale Alter NRG Corp. Patent List

Title	Patent No.	Country	Application No.	Filing Date		Publication Date		Expiration Date	
PROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF INCINERATOR BOTTOM ASH AND FLY ASH (2011WP2NP)	9,314,655 E2	United States of America	13/445,255	12-Apr-2012	US-2012-0264995-A1	18-Oct-2012	12-Apr-2018	18-Oct-2032	Revivable
ROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF INCINERATOR ASH (2011WP2NP.PCT/CN/HK)	HK1195251	Hong Kong	14106701.7	28-Aug-2014	1195281A	07-Nov-2014	21-Sep-2018	12-Apr-2032	Granted
PROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF INCINERATOR SOTTOM ASH AND FLYASH (2011WP2NP/DIV) (CLAIMS 15-30)	9,463,787 B2	United States of America	14/585.277	30-Dec-2014	US-2015-0112114-A1	23-Apr-2015	15-Oct-2016		Granted
PROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF INCINERATOR ASH (2011WP2NP:PCT/CN)	ZL201260018309.2	China (People's Republic)	CN201280018309.2	12-Apr-2012	CN103606115A	28-Feb-2014	31-Oct-2017	12-Apr-2032	Granted
ROCESS AND APPARATUS FOR TREATMENT OF INCINERATOR IOTTOM ASH AND FLY ASH (2011WP2NP)CONI	9,669,248 B2	United States of America	14/585,408	30-Dec-2014	US-2015-0112118-A1	23-Apr-2015	06-Jun-2017	28-May-2032	Granted
VISTEM AND PROCESS FOR UPGRADING HEAVY HYDROCAREONS 2007WP1)	7,832,394 82	United States of America	11/807,438	29-May-2007	US-2008-0299019-A1	04-Dec-2008	15-Dec-2009	05-Feb-2028	Granted
YSTEM AND PROCESS FOR UPGRADING HEAVY HYDROCARBONS 2007WP1D)	8,052,948 B2	United States of America	12/599,657	27-Oct-2009	US-2010-0215554-A1	28-Aug-2010	08-Nov-2011	12-Feb-2028	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WP4 FCT/AU)	2010213982	Australia	2010-213982	04-Feb-2010			14-May-2015	04-Feb-2030	Granted
LASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WP4 PCT/CA)	2751.559	Canada	2,751,659	08-Aug-2011	2751859	12-Aug-2010	31-Jul-2018	04-Feb-2030	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WP4 PCT/CN)	ZL201060007559.7	China (People's Republic)	CN201080007659.7		CN102316974A	11-Jan-2012	29-Jul-2015	04-Feb-2030	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP4)	9,222,038 B2	United States of America	12/378,154	11-Feb-2009	US-2010-0199560-A1	12-Aug-2010	29-Dec-2015	28-Mar-2033	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WP4 PCT/CA DW)		Canada	3,008,623	19-Jun-2018					Reinstate
LASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WP4 HK)	HK1164778	Hong Kong	12105575.8	07-Jun-2012	1164778A	28-Sec-2012	24-Jun-2018	04-Feb-2030	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR (2005WP2/WP3/WF4 PCT/AU DN)	2015202017	Australia	2016-202017	21-Apr-2015		25-Aug-2018	08-Dec-2018	04-Feb-2030	Granted
PLASMA GAS FICATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARBON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE RECUREMENTS (2010WP1DV1)		United States of America	13/803,107		US-2013-0192970-A1	01-Aug-2013	29-Dec-2015	30-Sep-2031	Granted
ASMA GASIFICATION REACTORS WITH MODIFIED CARBON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE REQUIREMENTS (2010/0710/2)	9,658,915 82	United States of America	14/520.604	07-Aug-2015	US-2015-0344793-A1	03-Dec-2015	23-May-2017	08-Jan-2032	Granted
PLASMA GASIFICATION REACTOR'S WITH MODIFIED CARBON BEDS AND REDUCED COKE REQUIREMENTS (2010WP1NP/PCT/SG DIV)		Singapore	SG10201602951X	14-Apr-2016		29-Jun-2018			Revivable
ENHANCED PLASMA GASIFIERS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS 2011WP1NP.PCT/EP1	EP2870823	European Patent Convention	12701402.6	12-Jan-2012	EP2670523	11-Dec-2013	04-Jul-2018	12-Jan-2032	Granted
PROCESS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS USING PLASMA GASIFIERS 2011WP1NP.DIVI (CLAIMS 19-24)	9,540,579 82	United States of America	14/031,214	26-Feb-2015	US-2015-0100914-A1	18-Jun-2015	10-Jan-2017	19-Mar-2032	Granted
ENHANCED PLASMA GASIFIERS FOR PRODUCING SYNGAS 2011WF1NP.PCT/SQ DIVI		Singapore	SG10201600852T	03-Feb-2018		30-Mar-2018			Published
SYNGAS PRODUCED BY PLASMA GASIFICATION (07505ZP/PCT/EP)	EP2838130	European Patent Convention	11 785 259.0	10-Nov-2011	EP2038130	18-Sep-2013	08-Jun-2015	10-Nev-2031	Granted
YNGAS PRODUCED BY PLASWA GASIFICATION (07505ZP/PCT/RU)	2572998	Russian Federation	2013126521	10-Nov-2011	2013126521	20-Dec-2014	16-Dec-2015	10-Nov-2031	Granted
START-UP TORCH	9,574,770 B2	United States of America	13/860,662	11-Apr-2013	US-2013-0273430-A1	17-Oct-2013	21-Feb-2017	24-Nov-2033	Granted
START-UP TORCH	ZL201360025891.X	China (People's Republic)	CN201380025891.X	td-Apr-2013	CN104302997A	21-Jan-2015	03-May-2017	18-Apr-2033	Granted
START-UP TORCH		India	2153/KOLNP/2014	16-Apr-2013					Pending
TART-UP TORCH	HK1205243	Hong Kong	15105557.1	12-Jun-2015	1206243A	11-Dec-2015	04-May-2018	18-Apr-2033	Granted
VETHOD AND APPARATUS FOR FEEDING MUNICIPAL SOLID WASTE TO A PLASMA GASIFIER REACTOR (0767Z)	9,658,583	United States of America	13/721,845	20-Dec-2012	US-2014-0175335-A1	28-Jun-2014	23-May-2017	20-Dec-2032	Granted

<u>SCHEDULE "B"</u> <u>PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES</u>

N/A

SCHEDULE "C" FORM OF APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

The Parties shall use the Alberta Template Approval and Vesting Order (Jan 2019 version) as the form of vesting order for this transaction, *mutatis mutandis*,